SURMODICS INC Form 10-Q May 10, 2013 Table of Contents

# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D. C. 20549

# **FORM 10-Q**

(M	ark One)
x	QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
	For the quarterly period ended March 31, 2013
	or
	TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
	For the transition period from to
	Commission File Number: 0-23837

SurModics, Inc.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

MINNESOTA (State of incorporation)

41-1356149 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

9924 West 74th Street

Eden Prairie, Minnesota 55344
(Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code)
Registrant s telephone number, including area code: (952) 500-7000

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§ 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer " Accelerated filer x

Non-accelerated filer " (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Smaller reporting company

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes " No x

The number of shares of the registrant s Common Stock, \$.05 par value per share, outstanding as of May 1, 2013 was 14,500,596.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION	3
Item 1. Financial Statements	3
Item 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	22
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	29
Item 4. Controls and Procedures	30
PART II. OTHER INFORMATION	31
Item 1. Legal Proceedings	31
Item 1A. Risk Factors	31
Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	31
Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities	31
Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures	31
Item 5. Other Information	31
Item 6. Exhibits	33
<u>SIGNATURES</u>	34
EX-31.1	
EX-31.2	
EX-32.1	
EX-32.2	
EX-101 INSTANCE DOCUMENT	
EX-101 SCHEMA DOCUMENT	
EX-101 CALCULATION LINKBASE DOCUMENT	
EX-101 LABELS LINKBASE DOCUMENT	
EX-101 PRESENTATION LINKBASE DOCUMENT	

2

## PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

## SurModics, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets

	March 31, 2013	Sept	tember 30, 2012
(in thousands, except share and per share data)	(Un	audited	)
ASSETS			
Current Assets:	A 20 727		4 = = 40
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 20,537	\$	15,540
Available-for-sale securities	15,147		14,117
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$20 and \$40 as of March 31, 2013 and	4.011		5.060
September 30, 2012, respectively	4,911		5,069
Inventories	3,364		3,524
Deferred tax assets	197		219
Prepaids and other	1,495		603
Current assets of discontinued operations	129		883
Total Current Assets	45,780		39,955
Property and equipment, net	13,214		13,610
Available-for-sale securities	27,506		28,433
Deferred tax assets	5,878		5,806
Intangible assets, net	4,060		4,430
Goodwill	8,010		8,010
Other assets, net	3,145		4,075
Total Assets	\$ 107,593	\$	104,319
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY Current Liabilities:			
	\$ 969	¢	1,657
Accounts payable Accrued liabilities:	\$ 909	\$	1,037
Compensation	1,191		2,319
Accrued other	880		1,066
Deferred revenue	45		47
Other current liabilities	112		170
Current liabilities of discontinued operations	271		1,640
			ŕ
Total Current Liabilities	3,468		6,899
Deferred revenue, less current portion	181		185
Other long-term liabilities	1,959		2,247
Total Liabilities	5,608		9,331
Commitments and Contingencies (Note 15)			
Stockholders Equity:			
Series A Preferred stock- \$.05 par value, 450,000 shares authorized; no shares issued and outstanding			
Common stock- \$.05 par value, 45,000,000 shares authorized; 14,569,221 and 14,656,806 shares issued and			
outstanding, respectively	728		733
Additional paid-in capital	16,911		18,346
			,

Accumulated other comprehensive income	127	40
Retained earnings	84,219	75,869
Total Stockholders Equity	101,985	94,988
Total Liabilities and Stockholders Equity	\$ 107,593	\$ 104,319

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

# SurModics, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income

		on the Ended th 31, 2012	Six Mont Marc 2013		
(In thousands, except per share data) Revenue:				Unaudited)	
Royalties and license fees	\$ 6,951	\$ 6,283	\$ 14,467	\$ 12,893	
Product sales	5,758	5,067	11,111	9,701	
Research and development	986	860	1,968	1,532	
Total revenue	13,695	12,210	27,546	24,126	
Operating costs and expenses:					
Product costs	1,945	1,615	3,904	3,205	
Research and development	3,774	3,512	7,136	7,150	
Selling, general and administrative	3,847	3,394	7,500	6,860	
Total operating costs and expenses	9,566	8,521	18,540	17,215	
Operating income from continuing operations	4,129	3,689	9,006	6,911	
Other income (loss):					
Investment income, net	56	143	127	281	
Impairment loss on investments	(129)	(804)	(129)	(804)	
Other income, net	282	162	1,458	170	
Other income (loss)	209	(499)	1,456	(353)	
Income from continuing operations before income taxes	4,338	3,190	10,462	6,558	
Income tax provision	(918)	(1,244)	(2,794)	(2,457)	
Income from continuing operations	3,420	1,946	7,668	4,101	
Discontinued operations:		,-	.,	, -	
Income (loss) from discontinued operations, net of income taxes Income (loss) on sale of discontinued operations, net of income taxes	682	(344) 121	682	1,261 (933)	
Income (loss) from discontinued operations	682	(223)	682	328	
Net income	\$ 4,102	\$ 1,723	\$ 8,350	\$ 4,429	
	\$ .,10 <b>2</b>	Ψ 1,7.20	Ψ 0,550	Ψ .,>	
Basic income (loss) per share:					
Continuing operations	\$ 0.23	\$ 0.11	\$ 0.52	\$ 0.23	
Discontinued operations	0.05	(0.01)	0.05	0.02	
Net income	\$ 0.28	\$ 0.10	\$ 0.57	\$ 0.25	
Diluted income (loss) per share:	¢ 0.22	Φ 0.11	¢ 0.50	Φ 0.22	
Continuing operations Discontinued operations	\$ 0.23	\$ 0.11 (0.01)	\$ 0.52 0.05	\$ 0.23 0.02	
Net income	0.05				
Weighted average number of shares outstanding:	\$ 0.28	\$ 0.10	\$ 0.56	\$ 0.25	
weighted average number of shares outstanding.					

Basic	14,622	17,519	14,639	17,498
Diluted	14,914	17,632	14,871	17,575

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

## SurModics, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income

	Three Months Ended March 31,		Six Months Ende March 31,	
	2013	2012	2013	2012
(In thousands)	(Unau	dited)	(Unau	dited)
Net income	\$ 4,102	\$ 1,723	\$ 8,350	\$ 4,429
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax:				
Unrealized holding gains on available-for-sale securities arising during the period	78	529	316	357
Reclassification adjustment for realized gains included in net income		(99)	(229)	(107)
Other comprehensive (loss) income		430	87	250
Comprehensive income	\$ 3,952	\$ 2,153	\$ 8,437	\$ 4,679

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

# SurModics, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

Net income	(in thousands) Operating Activities:	Six Mont Marc 2013 (Unau	eh 31, 2012
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities from continuing operations (682) (1.261) Loss on sale of discontinued operations (782) (1.480) Loss on sale of discontinued operations (1.480) Depreciation and amortization (1.283) (1.382) Deferred taxes (1.486) (1.782) Stock-based compensation (1.283) (1.782) Deferred taxes (1.488) (1.792) Amortization of premium on held-to-maturity securities and strategic investments (1.488) (1.792) (1.984) Amortization of premium on held-to-maturity securities (1.988) (1.792) (1.984) Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans (1.994) Thingariment loss on investments (1.994) (1.984) Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans (1.994) (1.484) Prepalds and other (1.994) (1.484) Prepalds and other (1.994) (1.484) Prepalds and other (1.994) (1.484) Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation of the stock o		\$ 8350	\$ 4429
Income from discontinued operations         (682)         (1,261)           Loss on sale of discontinued operations         933           Depreciation and amortization         1,446         1,480           Stock-based compensation         1,238         1,533           Deterred taxes         172         (294)           Gain on side of available-for-sale securities and strategic investments         1,658         (170)           Amortization of premium on held-to-maturity securities         31         1           Impairment loss on investments         191         11           Chauge in operating assets and liabilities:         11         1           Change in operating assets and liabilities         158         (244)           Inventories         160         (484)           Prepaids and other         191         11/4           Accounts receivable         160         (484)           Inventories         160         (484)           Inventories         191         (174)           Accounts payable and accrued liabilities         1(10)         (174)           Income taxes         (1,232)         2,739           Net cash provided by operating activities from continuing operations         6,825         6,174           Investing Act		Ψ 0,550	Ψ 1,129
Loss on sale of discontinued operations         933           Depreciation and amortization         1,446         1,848           Stock-based compensation         1,238         1,533           Deferred taxes         1,72         (294)           Gain on sale of available-for-sale securities and strategic investments         1,92         884           Gain on sale of available-for-sale securities and strategic investments         19         31           Impairment loss on investments         190         884           Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans         191         10           Change in operating assets and liabilities:         158         (244)           Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans         160         (484)           Prepaids and other         160         (484)           Accounts receivable         1191         174           Accounts payable and accrued liabilities         (1,23)         (2,59)           Income taxes         (1,23)         (2,59)           Net cash provided by operating activities from continuing operations         6,825         6,174           Investing Activities:         25,980         34,554           Purchases of property and equipment         (1,23)         (2,69)         (3,754		(682)	(1.261)
Depreciation and amortization         1,446 (1,458)         1,533           Stock-based compensation         1,238 (1,533)           Deferred taxes         172 (294)           Gain on sale of available-for-sale securities and strategic investments         (1,658)         (170)           Amortization of premium on held-to-maturity securities         129         804           Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans         129         101           Other         158         (244)           Change in operating assets and liabilities:         158         (244)           Accounts receivable         158         (244)           Invention's         150         (484)           Prepaids and other         (10         (484)           Prepaids and other         (1,366)         (3,159)           Income taxes         (1,322)         2,739           Net cash provided by operating activities from continuing operations         6,825         6,174           Investing Activities:         2         2           Purchases of available-for-sale securities         (2609)         (34,728)           Sales and maturities of available-for-sale securities         2,286         2           Purchases of available-for-sale securities         2,286         2		(002)	
Stock-based compensation         1,238         1,538         1,538         1,538         1,639         1,629         2,634         2,634         2,634         2,634         2,634         2,634         2,634         2,634         2,634         2,634         3,6		1.446	
Defered taxes         172         (294)           Gain on sale of available-for-sale securities and strategic investments         (1,458)         (170)           Amortization of premium on held-to-maturity securities         129         804           Impairment loss on investments         129         804           Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans         11         11           Change in operating assets and liabilities:			
Gain on sale of available-for-sale securities and strategic investments         (1,458)         (170)           Amortization of premium on held-to-maturity securities         31           Impairment loss on investments         191           Cother         11           Charge in operating assets and liabilities:			
Amortization of premium on held-to-maturity securities         31           Impairment loss on investments         129         80           Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans         191         11           Other         158         (244)           Change in operating assets and liabilities:         160         (484)           Inventories         160         (484)           Prepaids and other         (191)         (174)           Accounts payable and accrued liabilities         (1,366)         (3,159)           Income taxes         (1,322)         2,739           Net cash provided by operating activities from continuing operations         6,825         6,174           Investing Activities:         (26,091)         (34,728)           Purchases of property and equipment         (1,239)         (269)           Purchases of available-for-sale securities         25,980         34,544           Maturities of held-to-maturity securities         25,980         34,544           Maturities of held-to-maturity securities         2,286           Cash (transferred to) received from sale of strategic investments         2,286           Cash (transferred to) received from discontinued operations         850         30,746           Financing Activities: <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>			
Impatiment loss on investments         129         804           Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans         191         11           Change in operating assets and liabilities:         318         (244)           Inventories         160         (484)           Prepaids and other         (191)         (174)           Accounts payable and acrued liabilities         (1,366)         (3,159)           Income taxes         (1,322)         2,739           Net cash provided by operating activities from continuing operations         6,825         6,174           Investing Activities:		(1,130)	. ,
Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans         191           Other         11           Change in operating assets and liabilities:         244           Accounts receivable         160         (484)           Inventories         (191)         (174)           Accounts payable and accrued liabilities         (1,366)         (3,159)           Income taxes         (1,322)         2,739           Net cash provided by operating activities from continuing operations         6,825         6,174           Investing Activities:         ****  Furchases of property and equipment         (1,239)         (269)           Purchases of available-for-sale securities         (26,091)         (34,728)           Sales and maturities of available-for-sale securities         25,980         34,554           Maturities of beld-to-maturity securities         25,980         34,554           Cash received from sale of strategic investments         2,286           Cash (transferred to) received from discontinued operations         850         30,746           Financing Activities:           Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans         (191)           Issuance of common stock         233         217           Repurchase of common stock         233         217 <td></td> <td>129</td> <td></td>		129	
Other         11           Change in operating assets and liabilities:         244           Accounts receivable         158         (244)           Investories         160         (484)           Prepaids and other         (191)         (174)           Accounts payable and accrued liabilities         (1,366)         (3,159)           Income taxes         (1,362)         2,739           Net cash provided by operating activities from continuing operations         6,825         6,174           Investing Activities:         2         2           Purchases of property and equipment         (1,239)         (269)           Purchases of available-for-sale securities         25,980         34,554           Sales and maturities of available-for-sale securities         3,000           Sales and maturities of available-for-sale securities         25,980         34,554           Maturities of held-to-maturity securities         3,000         28,189           Cash (transferred to) received from discontinued operations         (86)         28,189           Net cash provided by investing activities from continuing operations         850         30,746           Financing Activities:         233         217           Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans         (2)		-	001
Change in operating assets and liabilities:		171	11
Accounts receivable         158         (244)           Inventories         160         (484)           Prepaids and other         (1,366)         (3,159)           Income taxes         (1,366)         (3,159)           Income taxes         (1,322)         2,739           Net cash provided by operating activities from continuing operations         6,825         6,174           Investing Activities:			11
Inventories         160         (484)           Prepaids and other         (191)         (174)           Accounts payable and accrued liabilities         (1,366)         (3,159)           Income taxes         (1,322)         2,739           Net cash provided by operating activities from continuing operations         6,825         6,174           Investing Activities:         (1,239)         (269)           Purchases of property and equipment         (1,239)         (2699)           Purchases of available-for-sale securities         (26,091)         (34,728)           Sales and maturities of available-for-sale securities         25,980         34,554           Maturities of held-to-maturity securities         3,000           Cash received from sale of strategic investments         2,286           Cash (transferred to) received from discontinued operations         (86)         28,189           Net cash provided by investing activities from continuing operations         850         30,746           Financing Activities:         233         217           Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans         (191)         18suance of common stock         233         217           Repurchase of common stock         (2,681)         2,281         2,281           Net cash (used in) p		158	(244)
Prepaids and other         (191)         (174)           Accounts payable and accrued liabilities         (1,366)         (3,159)           Income taxes         (1,322)         2,739           Net cash provided by operating activities from continuing operations         6,825         6,174           Investing Activities:			` ,
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities         (1,366)         (3,159)           Income taxes         (1,322)         2,739           Net cash provided by operating activities from continuing operations         6,825         6,174           Investing Activities:         ****         ****           Purchases of property and equipment         (1,239)         (269)           Purchases of available-for-sale securities         (26,091)         (34,728)           Sales and maturities of available-for-sale securities         25,980         34,554           Maturities of held-to-maturity securities         2,286         ***           Cash received from sale of strategic investments         (2,86)         28,189           Net cash provided by investing activities from continuing operations         (86)         28,189           Net cash provided by investing activities from continuing operations         (191)         **           Issuance of common stock         233         217           Repurchase of common stock to pay employee taxes         (39)         (170)           Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities from continuing operations         4,997         36,967           Net cash provided by continuing operations         4,997         36,967           Net cash provided by investing activities         29,816  <			. ,
Income taxes         (1,322)         2,739           Net cash provided by operating activities from continuing operations         6,825         6,174           Investing Activities:         1 (1,239)         (269)           Purchases of property and equipment         (1,239)         (34,728)           Sales and maturities of available-for-sale securities         25,980         34,554           Sales and maturities of held-to-maturity securities         2,286         22,886           Cash received from sale of strategic investments         2,286         28,189           Cash (transferred to) received from discontinued operations         (86)         28,189           Net cash provided by investing activities from continuing operations         850         30,746           Financing Activities:         2         2           Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans         (191)         1           Issuance of common stock         233         217           Repurchase of common stock         (2,681)         4           Purchase of common stock to pay employee taxes         (39)         (170)           Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities from continuing operations         4,997         36,967           Net cash provided by continuing operations         (86)         (1,627) <tr< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td></tr<>			
Net cash provided by operating activities from continuing operations       6,825       6,174         Investing Activities:       Unchases of property and equipment       (1,239)       (269)         Purchases of available-for-sale securities       (26,091)       (34,728)         Sales and maturities of available-for-sale securities       25,980       34,554         Maturities of held-to-maturity securities       3,000         Cash received from sale of strategic investments       2,286         Cash (transferred to) received from discontinued operations       (86)       28,189         Net cash provided by investing activities from continuing operations       850       30,746         Financing Activities:       Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans         Issuance of common stock       233       217         Repurchase of common stock to pay employee taxes       (2,681)         Purchase of common stock to pay employee taxes       (39)       (170)         Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities from continuing operations       4,997       36,967         Discontinued Operations:       86       1,627         Net cash used in operating activities       (86)       1,627         Net cash provided by investing activities       29,816			
Purchases of property and equipment         (1,239)         (269)           Purchases of available-for-sale securities         (26,091)         (34,728)           Sales and maturities of available-for-sale securities         25,980         34,554           Maturities of held-to-maturity securities         3,000           Cash received from sale of strategic investments         2,286           Cash (transferred to) received from discontinued operations         (86)         28,189           Net cash provided by investing activities from continuing operations         850         30,746           Financing Activities:         2         2           Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans         (191)         1           Issuance of common stock         2,33         217           Repurchase of common stock to pay employee taxes         (2,681)         1           Purchase of common stock to pay employee taxes         (39)         (170)           Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities from continuing operations         4,997         36,967           Discontinued Operations:         860         (1,627)           Net cash used in operating activities         (86)         (1,627)           Net cash provided by investing activities         29,816		6,825	6,174
Purchases of available-for-sale securities         (26,091)         (34,728)           Sales and maturities of available-for-sale securities         25,980         34,554           Maturities of held-to-maturity securities         3,000           Cash received from sale of strategic investments         2,286           Cash (transferred to) received from discontinued operations         (86)         28,189           Net cash provided by investing activities from continuing operations         850         30,746           Financing Activities:         (191)         1           Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans         (191)         1           Issuance of common stock         233         217           Repurchase of common stock to pay employee taxes         (2,681)         1           Purchase of common stock to pay employee taxes         (39)         (170)           Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities from continuing operations         4,997         36,967           Discontinued Operations:         (86)         (1,627)           Net cash used in operating activities         (86)         (1,627)           Net cash provided by investing activities         29,816			
Sales and maturities of available-for-sale securities         25,980         34,554           Maturities of held-to-maturity securities         3,000           Cash received from sale of strategic investments         2,286           Cash (transferred to) received from discontinued operations         (86)         28,189           Net cash provided by investing activities from continuing operations         850         30,746           Financing Activities:         233         217           Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans         (191)         1           Issuance of common stock         233         217           Repurchase of common stock to pay employee taxes         (39)         (170)           Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities from continuing operations         (2,678)         47           Net cash provided by continuing operations         4,997         36,967           Discontinued Operations:         (86)         (1,627)           Net cash provided by investing activities         (86)         (1,627)           Net cash provided by investing activities         29,816			
Maturities of held-to-maturity securities3,000Cash received from sale of strategic investments2,286Cash (transferred to) received from discontinued operations(86)28,189Net cash provided by investing activities from continuing operations85030,746Financing Activities: Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans(191)Issuance of common stock233217Repurchase of common stock to pay employee taxes(2,681)Purchase of common stock to pay employee taxes(39)(170)Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities from continuing operations(2,678)47Net cash provided by continuing operations4,99736,967Discontinued Operations: Net cash used in operating activities(86)(1,627)Net cash provided by investing activities29,816			
Cash received from sale of strategic investments2,286Cash (transferred to) received from discontinued operations(86)28,189Net cash provided by investing activities from continuing operations85030,746Financing Activities: Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans(191)Issuance of common stock233217Repurchase of common stock(2,681)Purchase of common stock to pay employee taxes(39)(170)Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities from continuing operations(2,678)47Net cash provided by continuing operations4,99736,967Discontinued Operations: Net cash used in operating activities(86)(1,627)Net cash provided by investing activities29,816		25,980	
Cash (transferred to) received from discontinued operations(86)28,189Net cash provided by investing activities from continuing operations85030,746Financing Activities: Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans Issuance of common stock(191)Issuance of common stock233217Repurchase of common stock to pay employee taxes(2,681)Purchase of common stock to pay employee taxes(39)(170)Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities from continuing operations(2,678)47Net cash provided by continuing operations4,99736,967Discontinued Operations: Net cash used in operating activities(86)(1,627)Net cash provided by investing activities29,816			3,000
Net cash provided by investing activities from continuing operations  Financing Activities:  Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans Issuance of common stock Repurchase of common stock (2,681)  Purchase of common stock to pay employee taxes (39) (170)  Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities from continuing operations (2,678) 47  Net cash provided by continuing operations  Discontinued Operations:  Net cash used in operating activities (86) (1,627)  Net cash provided by investing activities 29,816			
Financing Activities: Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans Issuance of common stock Repurchase of common stock (2,681) Purchase of common stock to pay employee taxes (39) (170)  Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities from continuing operations (2,678) 47  Net cash provided by continuing operations  A,997 36,967  Discontinued Operations: Net cash used in operating activities (86) (1,627) Net cash provided by investing activities 29,816	Cash (transferred to) received from discontinued operations	(86)	28,189
Reduction of tax benefit from stock-based compensation plans(191)Issuance of common stock233217Repurchase of common stock(2,681)Purchase of common stock to pay employee taxes(39)(170)Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities from continuing operations(2,678)47Net cash provided by continuing operations4,99736,967Discontinued Operations: Net cash used in operating activities(86)(1,627)Net cash provided by investing activities29,816	Net cash provided by investing activities from continuing operations	850	30,746
Issuance of common stock233217Repurchase of common stock(2,681)Purchase of common stock to pay employee taxes(39)(170)Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities from continuing operations(2,678)47Net cash provided by continuing operations4,99736,967Discontinued Operations: Net cash used in operating activities(86)(1,627)Net cash provided by investing activities29,816	Financing Activities:		
Issuance of common stock233217Repurchase of common stock(2,681)Purchase of common stock to pay employee taxes(39)(170)Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities from continuing operations(2,678)47Net cash provided by continuing operations4,99736,967Discontinued Operations: Net cash used in operating activities(86)(1,627)Net cash provided by investing activities29,816		(191)	
Purchase of common stock to pay employee taxes (39) (170)  Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities from continuing operations (2,678) 47  Net cash provided by continuing operations 4,997 36,967  Discontinued Operations:  Net cash used in operating activities (86) (1,627)  Net cash provided by investing activities 29,816		233	217
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities from continuing operations  (2,678) 47  Net cash provided by continuing operations  4,997 36,967  Discontinued Operations:  Net cash used in operating activities  (86) (1,627)  Net cash provided by investing activities  29,816	Repurchase of common stock	(2,681)	
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities from continuing operations (2,678) 47  Net cash provided by continuing operations 4,997 36,967  Discontinued Operations:  Net cash used in operating activities (86) (1,627)  Net cash provided by investing activities 29,816	Purchase of common stock to pay employee taxes	(39)	(170)
Discontinued Operations:  Net cash used in operating activities  Net cash provided by investing activities  (86) (1,627)  29,816		(2,678)	47
Discontinued Operations:  Net cash used in operating activities  Net cash provided by investing activities  (86) (1,627)  29,816	Net cash provided by continuing operations	4,997	36,967
Net cash used in operating activities(86)(1,627)Net cash provided by investing activities29,816			,
Net cash provided by investing activities 29,816		(86)	(1,627)
			29,816
	Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	86	(28,189)

# Net cash provided by discontinued operations

Net change in cash and cash equivalents	4,997	36,967
Cash and Cash Equivalents:		
Beginning of period	15,540	23,217
End of period	\$ 20,537	\$ 60,184
Supplemental Information:		
Cash paid for income taxes	\$ 3,945	\$ 28
Noncash transactions acquisition of property and equipment on account	\$ 7	\$ 102

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

#### SurModics, Inc. and Subsidiaries

#### **Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements**

#### Period Ended March 31, 2013

(Unaudited)

#### 1. Basis of Presentation

The accompanying unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (U.S.) (GAAP) and, in the opinion of management, reflect all adjustments, consisting solely of normal recurring adjustments, needed to fairly present the financial results of SurModics, Inc. and subsidiaries (SurModics or the Company) for the periods presented. These financial statements include some amounts that are based on management s best estimates and judgments. These estimates may be adjusted as more information becomes available, and any adjustment could be significant. The impact of any change in estimates is included in the determination of earnings in the period in which the change in estimate is identified. The results of operations for the three and six months ended March 31, 2013 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the entire 2013 fiscal year.

In accordance with the rules and regulations of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC), the Company has omitted footnote disclosures that would substantially duplicate the disclosures contained in the audited financial statements of the Company. These unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements should be read together with the audited consolidated financial statements for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2012, and footnotes thereto included in the Company s Form 10-K as filed with the SEC on December 14, 2012.

Certain items in the condensed consolidated statement of cash flows for the six months ended March 31, 2012 have been reclassified to conform to the current period presentation.

#### 2. Key Accounting Policies

#### Revenue recognition

The Company recognizes revenue when all of the following criteria are met: (1) persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists; (2) shipment has occurred or delivery has occurred if the terms specify destination; (3) the sales price is fixed or determinable; and (4) collectability is reasonably assured. When there are additional performance requirements, revenue is recognized when all such requirements have been satisfied. Under revenue arrangements with multiple deliverables, the Company recognizes each separable deliverable as it is earned.

The Company derives its revenue from three primary sources: (1) royalties and license fees from licensing its proprietary drug delivery and surface modification technologies and in vitro diagnostic formats to customers; (2) the sale of reagent chemicals to licensees and the sale of stabilization products, antigens, substrates and surface coatings to the diagnostic and biomedical research markets; and (3) research and development fees generated on customer projects.

Royalties and license fees. The Company licenses technology to third parties and collects royalties. Royalty revenue is generated when a customer sells products incorporating the Company s licensed technologies. Royalty revenue is recognized as licensees report it to the Company, and payment is typically submitted concurrently with the report. For stand-alone license agreements, up-front license fees are recognized over the term of the related licensing agreement. Minimum royalty fees are recognized in the period earned.

Revenue related to a performance milestone is recognized upon the achievement of the milestone, as defined in the respective agreements and provided the following conditions have been met:

The milestone payment is non-refundable;

The milestone involved a significant degree of risk, and was not reasonably assured at the inception of the arrangement;

Accomplishment of the milestone involved substantial effort;

The amount of the milestone payment is commensurate with the related effort and risk; and

A reasonable amount of time passed between the initial license payment and the first and subsequent milestone payments. If these conditions have not been met, the milestone payment is deferred and recognized over the term of the agreement.

7

*Product sales.* Product sales to third parties are recognized at the time of shipment, provided that an order has been received, the price is fixed or determinable, collectability of the resulting receivable is reasonably assured and returns can be reasonably estimated. The Company s sales terms provide no right of return outside of the standard warranty policy. Payment terms are generally set at 30-45 days.

*Research and development.* The Company performs third party research and development activities, which are typically provided on a time and materials basis. Generally, revenue for research and development is recorded as performance progresses under the applicable contract.

#### New Accounting Pronouncements

#### Recently Adopted

In February 2013, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued final guidance on reporting amounts reclassified out of accumulated other comprehensive income. The guidance requires an entity to report the effect of significant reclassifications out of accumulated other comprehensive income on the respective line items in net income or to other balance sheet accounts as appropriate. The new guidance is effective prospectively for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2012, with early adoption permitted. SurModics elected to early adopt the guidance in the second quarter of fiscal 2013. Since the new guidance only relates to presentation, its adoption did not impact the Company's financial position, results of operations, or cash flows. See Note 13 for further information.

No other new accounting pronouncement issued or effective has had, or is expected to have, a material impact on the Company s consolidated financial statements.

#### 3. Discontinued Operations

Beginning in the first quarter of fiscal 2012, the results of operations, cash flows, assets and liabilities of SurModics Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (SurModics Pharmaceuticals), which were previously reported in the Pharmaceuticals segment as a separate operating segment, are classified as discontinued operations.

On November 1, 2011, the Company entered into a definitive agreement (the Purchase Agreement ) to sell substantially all of the assets of its wholly-owned subsidiary, SurModics Pharmaceuticals, to Evonik Degussa Corporation (Evonik). Under the terms of the Purchase Agreement, the entire portfolio of products and services of SurModics Pharmaceuticals, including the Company's Current Good Manufacturing Practices (cGMP) development and manufacturing facility located in Birmingham, Alabama, were sold. The Company retained all accounts receivable and the majority of liabilities associated with SurModics Pharmaceuticals incurred prior to closing. The sale (the Pharma Sale) closed on November 17, 2011. The total consideration received from the Pharma Sale was \$30.0 million in cash. As part of the Pharma Sale, SurModics agreed not to compete in the restricted business (as defined in the Purchase Agreement) for a period of five years and to indemnify Evonik against specified losses, in connection with SurModics Pharmaceuticals, including certain contingent consideration obligations related to the acquisition by SurModics Pharmaceuticals of the portfolio of intellectual property and drug delivery projects from PR Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (PR Pharma). SurModics retained responsibility for repayment obligations related to an agreement with various governmental authorities associated with creation of jobs in Alabama. Substantially all of these obligations were settled in the second quarter of fiscal 2013 and the remainder was settled in April 2013. The foregoing summary of the Purchase Agreement is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the Purchase Agreement, which is attached as Exhibit 2.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on November 7, 2011. Refer to the Purchase Agreement for more details on the Pharma Sale.

8

The following is a summary of the operating results of SurModics Pharmaceuticals discontinued operations for the three and six months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012 (*in thousands*):

	Three months ended March 31,		Six months ended March 31,	
	2013	2012	2013	2012
Total revenue	\$	\$	\$	\$ 5,311
Income (loss) from discontinued operations	\$ 1,015	\$ (221)	\$ 1,015	\$ 2,309
Income tax provision	(333)	(123)	(333)	(1,048)
Income (loss) from discontinued operations, net of income taxes	\$ 682	\$ (344)	\$ 682	\$ 1,261
Income (loss) on sale of discontinued operations	\$	\$ 26	\$	\$ (1,634)
Income tax benefit		95		701
Income (loss) on sale of discontinued operations, net of income taxes	\$	\$ 121	\$	\$ (933)

The major classes of assets and liabilities of discontinued operations as of March 31, 2013 and September 30, 2012 were as follows (in thousands):

	Marc 201	,	•	September 30, 2012	
Accounts receivable, net	\$		\$	283	
Other current assets		129		600	
Current assets of discontinued operations		129		883	
Total assets of discontinued operations	\$	129	\$	883	
Other current liabilities payable	\$	271	\$	1,640	
Current liabilities of discontinued operations		271		1,640	
Total liabilities of discontinued operations	\$	271	\$	1,640	

As part of the Pharma Sale, the Company recorded a loss on the sale in the first six months of fiscal 2012 of \$1.6 million (\$0.9 million net of income tax benefit), which was principally related to transaction closing costs. The loss is included in Income (loss) on sale of discontinued operations in the condensed consolidated statements of income.

On January 29, 2013, the Company entered into a settlement agreement with the City of Birmingham, Alabama to pay \$325,000 in settlement of \$1.5 million of the \$1.7 million retained liability that existed at December 31, 2012, associated with financial incentives SurModics Pharmaceuticals received from various Alabama governmental authorities related to creation of jobs in Alabama. The Company paid the \$325,000 and recorded a gain in discontinued operations of \$1.2 million before taxes in the second quarter of fiscal 2013 related to this settlement.

The assets and liabilities of discontinued operations as of March 31, 2013 are mainly associated with deferred tax assets and the remaining \$0.2 million retained liability with the State of Alabama related to creation of jobs in Alabama. On April 17, 2013, the Company and the State of Alabama entered into a termination agreement which did not require the Company to repay the \$0.2 million retained liability. The Company expects to record a gain in discontinued operations of \$0.2 million before taxes in the third quarter of fiscal 2013 related to this termination. See Note 15 for further discussion of the Alabama jobs commitment liability.

#### 4. Fair Value Measurements

The accounting guidance on fair value measurements defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value under GAAP, and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. The guidance is applicable for all financial assets and financial liabilities and for all nonfinancial assets and nonfinancial liabilities recognized or disclosed at fair value in the financial statements on a recurring basis. Fair value is defined as the exchange price that would be received from selling an asset or paid to transfer a liability (an exit price) in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. When determining the fair value measurements for assets and liabilities required or permitted to be recorded at fair value, the Company considers the principal or most advantageous market in which it would transact and also considers assumptions that market participants would use when pricing the asset or liability, such as inherent risk, transfer restrictions and risk of nonperformance.

Fair Value Hierarchy

Accounting guidance on fair value measurements requires that assets and liabilities carried at fair value be classified and disclosed in one of the following three categories:

Level 1 Quoted (unadjusted) prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.

The Company s Level 1 asset consisted of its investment in OctoPlus N.V. (OctoPlus) (see Note 7 for further information). The fair market value of this investment was based on the quoted price of OctoPlus shares as traded on the Euronext Amsterdam Stock Exchange. This investment was sold in the second quarter of fiscal 2013.

Level 2 Observable inputs other than quoted prices included in Level 1, such as quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets; quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active; or other inputs that are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data for substantially the full term of the asset or liability.

The Company s Level 2 assets consist of money market funds, U.S. Treasury securities, corporate bonds, municipal bonds, U.S. government agency securities, government agency and municipal securities and certain asset-backed and mortgage-backed securities. Fair market values for these assets are based on quoted vendor prices and broker pricing where all significant inputs are observable.

Level 3 Unobservable inputs to the valuation methodology that are supported by little or no market activity and that are significant to the measurement of the fair value of the assets or liabilities. Level 3 assets and liabilities include those whose fair value measurements are determined using pricing models, discounted cash flow methodologies or similar valuation techniques, as well as significant management judgment or estimation.

There were no Level 3 assets at March 31, 2013, December 31, 2012, September 30, 2012, March 31, 2012 or December 31, 2011 and there was no Level 3 activity during the first six months of fiscal 2013 or the second quarter of fiscal 2012.

In valuing assets and liabilities, the Company is required to maximize the use of quoted market prices and minimize the use of unobservable inputs. The Company did not significantly change its valuation techniques from prior periods.

Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value on a Recurring Basis

In instances where the inputs used to measure fair value fall into different levels of the fair value hierarchy, the fair value measurement has been determined based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement in its entirety. The Company s assessment of the significance of a particular item to the fair value measurement in its entirety requires judgment, including the consideration of inputs specific to the asset or liability. The following table presents information about the Company s assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of March 31, 2013 (in thousands):

	Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Instruments (Level 1)	Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2)	Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)	Total Fair Value as of March 31, 2013
Assets:				
Cash equivalents	\$	\$ 9,802	\$	\$ 9,802
Available-for-sale debt securities:				
U.S. government and government agency obligations		34,377		34,377
Mortgage-backed securities		2,601		2,601
Municipal bonds		3,447		3,447
Asset-backed securities		532		532
Corporate bonds		1,696		1,696
Total assets measured at fair value	\$	\$ 52,455	\$	\$ 52,455

The following table presents information about the Company s assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of September 30, 2012 (in thousands):

	Quoted Prices i Active Markets for Identical	in Significant Other Observable	Significant Unobservable	Total Fair Value as of
	Instruments (Level 1)	Inputs (Level 2)	Inputs (Level 3)	September 30, 2012
Assets:				
Cash equivalents	\$	\$ 5,101	\$	\$ 5,101
Available-for-sale debt securities:				
U.S. government and government agency obligations		28,854		28,854
Mortgage-backed securities		2,999		2,999
Municipal bonds		3,213		3,213
Asset-backed securities		598		598
Corporate bonds		6,886		6,886
Other assets	718			718
Total assets measured at fair value	\$ 718	\$ 47,651	\$	\$ 48,369

Valuation Techniques

The valuation techniques used to measure the fair value of assets are as follows:

Cash equivalents These assets are classified as Level 2 and are carried at historical cost which is a reasonable estimate of fair value because of the relatively short time between origination of the instrument and its expected realization.

Available-for-sale debt securities These securities are classified as Level 2 and include various types of debt securities. These securities are valued based on quoted vendor prices in active markets underlying the securities.

Other assets This asset is classified as Level 1 and represented the Company s investment in OctoPlus. This investment was valued based on the quoted market price of OctoPlus shares.

Changes in Level 3 Instruments Measured at Fair Value on a Recurring Basis

The following tables provide a reconciliation of financial assets measured at fair value on a recurring basis using significant unobservable inputs (Level 3) (in thousands). Transfers of instruments into and out of Level 3 are based on beginning of period values.

Fair Value Measurements Using Significant
Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)
Six Months Ended March 31, 2012
Available-for-Sale Debt Securities

	Mortgage- Backed Securities	Asset- Backed Securities	Total
Balance at September 30, 2011	\$ 15	\$ 9	\$ 24
Transfers into Level 3			
Transfers out of Level 3	(15)	(9)	(24)

Total realized and unrealized gains (losses):

Included in other comprehensive (loss) income Purchases, issuances, sales and settlements, net		
Balance at March 31, 2012	\$ \$	\$

11

#### 5. Investments

Investments consist principally of U.S. government and government agency obligations, mortgage-backed securities and corporate and municipal debt securities and are classified as available-for-sale at March 31, 2013 and September 30, 2012. Available-for-sale securities are reported at fair value with unrealized gains and losses, net of tax, excluded from the condensed consolidated statements of income and reported in the condensed consolidated statements of comprehensive income as well as a separate component of stockholders—equity in the condensed consolidated balance sheets, except for other-than-temporary impairments, which are reported as a charge to current earnings. A loss would be recognized when there is an other-than-temporary impairment in the fair value of any individual security classified as available-for-sale, with the associated net unrealized loss reclassified out of accumulated other comprehensive income with a corresponding adjustment to other income (loss). This adjustment results in a new cost basis for the investment. Investments for which management has the intent and ability to hold to maturity are classified as held-to-maturity and reported at amortized cost. Interest earned on debt securities, including amortization of premiums and accretion of discounts, is included in other income (loss). Realized gains and losses from the sales of debt securities, which are included in other income (loss), are determined using the specific identification method.

The amortized cost, unrealized holding gains and losses, and fair value of available-for-sale securities as of March 31, 2013 and September 30, 2012 were as follows (*in thousands*):

	March 31, 2013				
	Amortized	Unrealized	Unrealized	Fair	
	Cost	Gains	Losses	Value	
U.S. government and government agency obligations	\$ 34,318	\$ 59	\$	\$ 34,377	
Mortgage-backed securities	2,513	112	(24)	2,601	
Municipal bonds	3,421	27	(1)	3,447	
Asset-backed securities	537		(5)	532	
Corporate bonds	1,673	23		1,696	
Total	\$ 42,462	\$ 221	\$ (30)	\$ 42,653	

	September 30, 2012					
	Amortized	Unre	alized	Unre	ealized	Fair
	Cost	Ga	ins	Lo	osses	Value
U.S. government and government agency obligations	\$ 28,641	\$	213	\$		\$ 28,854
Mortgage-backed securities	2,896		129		(26)	2,999
Municipal bonds	3,178		35			3,213
Asset-backed securities	613				(15)	598
Corporate bonds	6,858		28			6,886
Total	\$ 42,186	\$	405	\$	(41)	\$ 42,550

As of March 31, 2013, the Company concluded that the unrealized losses related to the available-for-sale securities shown above were not other-than-temporary as the Company does not have the intent to sell, nor is it more likely than not that the Company will be required to sell, before recovery of their amortized cost.

The amortized cost and fair value of investments by contractual maturity at March 31, 2013 were as follows (in thousands):

	Amortized Cost	Fair Value
Debt securities due within:		
One year	\$ 15,132	\$ 15,147
One to five years	23,951	24,040
Five years or more	3,379	3,466

Total \$ 42,462 \$ 42,653

12

The following table summarizes sales of available-for-sale securities (in thousands):

		Three months ended March 31,		ths ended ch 31,
	2013	2012	2013	2012
Proceeds from sales	\$ 25,175	\$ 31,913	\$ 25,980	\$ 34,554
Gross realized gains	\$ 161	\$ 163	\$ 165	\$ 171
Gross realized losses	\$	\$ (1)	\$	\$ (1)

During the second quarter of fiscal 2012, all remaining held-to-maturity debt securities matured.

#### 6. Inventories

Inventories are principally stated at the lower of cost or market using the specific identification method and include direct labor, materials and overhead. Inventories consisted of the following components (in thousands):

	March 31, 2013	•	mber 30, 012
Raw materials	\$ 1,354	\$	1,479
Finished products	2,010		2,045
Total	\$ 3,364	\$	3,524

#### 7. Other Assets

Other assets consist principally of strategic investments as follows (in thousands):

	March 31, 2013	•	ember 30, 2012
OctoPlus N.V.	\$	\$	718
Nexeon MedSystems, Inc.	29		29
CeloNova BioSciences, Inc.	1,500		1,500
ThermopeutiX, Inc.	1,185		1,185
ViaCyte, Inc.	429		559
Other	2		84
Other assets, net	\$ 3,145	\$	4,075

The Company accounts for all of its strategic investments under the cost method as of March 31, 2013. The Company accounted for its investment in OctoPlus common stock, whose shares were traded on the Euronext Amsterdam Stock Exchange, as an available-for-sale investment. Available-for-sale investments are reported at fair value with unrealized gains and losses, net of tax, reported in the condensed consolidated statements of comprehensive income as well as a separate component of stockholders—equity in the condensed consolidated balance sheets, except for other-than-temporary impairments, which are reported as a charge to current earnings, recorded in the other income section of the condensed consolidated statements of income, and which result in a new cost basis for the investment. The cost basis in the Company s investment in OctoPlus was \$0.9 million as of September 30, 2012. In October 2012 OctoPlus received a tender offer from Dr. Reddy s Laboratories Ltd. to purchase all issued and outstanding ordinary shares of OctoPlus at an offer price of 0.52 per share. In the second quarter of fiscal 2013, the Company sold its investment and recorded a pre-tax gain of approximately \$0.1 million.

The Company has invested a total of \$6.5 million in Nexeon MedSystems, Inc. ( Nexeon ), a privately-held West Virginia-based medical technology company, commencing in July 2007 and has recognized losses under the equity method of accounting and a \$4.1 million impairment

loss in fiscal 2010. Currently, the Company accounts for its investment in Nexeon under the cost method of accounting as the Company s ownership is less than 20%, and the Company does not exert significant influence over Nexeon s operating or financial activities.

13

In February 2011, Nexeon s stent technology was acquired by CeloNova BioSciences, Inc. (CeloNova). Prior to the acquisition by CeloNova, Nexeon created a wholly-owned subsidiary, Nexeon Stent, to hold the company s stent-related assets. Nexeon distributed to its stockholders the Nexeon Stent stock which was exchanged for Series B-1 preferred shares of CeloNova. CeloNova is a privately-held Texas-based medical technology company that is marketing a variety of medical products. See further discussion of the CeloNova transaction in Note 16. The Company s investment in CeloNova, which is accounted for under the cost method, represents less than a 5% ownership interest. The Company does not exert significant influence over CeloNova s operating or financial activities.

The Company has invested a total of \$5.2 million in ViaCyte, Inc. (ViaCyte), a privately-held California-based biotechnology firm that is developing a unique treatment for diabetes using coated islet cells, the cells that produce insulin in the human body. In fiscal 2006, the Company determined that its investment in ViaCyte was impaired and that the impairment was other than temporary. Accordingly, the Company recorded an impairment loss of \$4.7 million. In the second quarter of fiscal 2013, the Company recorded an additional other-than-temporary impairment loss on this investment totaling \$0.1 million based on a current financing round and market valuations. The balance of the investment of \$0.4 million, which is accounted for under the cost method, represents less than a 5% ownership interest. The Company does not exert significant influence over ViaCyte s operating or financial activities.

In August 2009, the Company invested \$2.0 million in Vessix Vascular, Inc. (Vessix), and made a follow-on investment of \$0.5 million in March 2010. The Company recognized an impairment loss on this investment totaling \$2.4 million in fiscal 2010, based on market valuations and a pending financing round for this company. Vessix was purchased by Boston Scientific Corporation in November 2012. The Company recorded a gain of approximately \$1.2 million in other income, net, on the sale of this investment in the first quarter of fiscal 2013. Total potential maximum additional proceeds of \$4.2 million may be received in the remainder of fiscal 2013 through fiscal 2017 depending on Vessix s achievement of future milestones. No amounts have been recorded associated with these future milestones given the level of uncertainty that exists. Any potential additional income will be recognized once the milestones are achieved.

The Company recognized revenue of less than \$0.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2013 and for each of the three and six months ended March 31, 2012, from activity with companies in which it had a strategic investment. The Company recognized revenue of approximately \$0.1 million for the six months ended March 31, 2013, from activity with companies in which it had a strategic investment.

#### 8. Intangible Assets

Intangible assets consist principally of acquired patents and technology, customer relationships, licenses and trademarks. For the three months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, the Company recorded amortization expense of \$0.2 million for each period. For the six months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, the Company recorded amortization expense of \$0.4 million for each period.

Intangible assets consisted of the following (in thousands):

	March 31, 2013					
	Weighted Average	Gros	s Carrying	Acc	umulated	
	Original Life (Years)	A	mount	Am	ortization	Net
Definite-lived intangible assets:						
Customer lists	9.0	\$	4,857	\$	(3,004)	\$ 1,853
Core technology	8.0		530		(375)	155
Patents and other	16.8		2,256		(784)	1,472
Subtotal			7,643		(4,163)	3,480
Unamortized intangible assets:						
Trademarks			580			580
Total		\$	8,223	\$	(4,163)	\$ 4,060

		Septemb	er 30, 201	2	
	Weighted Average Original Life (Years)	s Carrying Amount		umulated ortization	Net
Definite-lived intangible assets:					
Customer lists	9.0	\$ 4,857	\$	(2,734)	\$ 2,123
Core technology	8.0	530		(343)	187
Patents and other	16.8	2,256		(716)	1,540
Subtotal		7,643		(3,793)	3,850
Unamortized intangible assets:					
Trademarks		580			580
Total		\$ 8,223	\$	(3,793)	\$ 4,430

Based on the intangible assets in service as of March 31, 2013, estimated amortization expense for each of the next five fiscal years is as follows (in thousands):

Remainder of 2013	\$ 371
2014	742
2015	731
2016	594
2017	183
2018	137

Future amortization amounts presented above are estimates. Actual future amortization expense may be different, as a result of future acquisitions, impairments, changes in amortization periods, or other factors.

#### 9. Goodwill

Goodwill represents the excess of the cost of an acquired entity over the fair value assigned to the assets purchased and liabilities assumed in connection with a company s acquisition. Goodwill is not amortized but is subject, at a minimum, to annual tests for impairment in accordance with accounting guidance for goodwill. The carrying amount of goodwill is evaluated annually, and between annual evaluations if events occur or circumstances change indicating that the carrying amount of goodwill may be impaired.

The \$8.0 million of goodwill at March 31, 2013 and September 30, 2012 is related to the In Vitro Diagnostics reporting unit and represents the gross value from the acquisition of BioFX Laboratories, Inc. in 2007. The goodwill was not impaired based on the outcome of the fiscal 2012 annual impairment test, and there have been no events or circumstances that have occurred in fiscal 2013 to indicate that the goodwill may be impaired.

## 10. Stock-based Compensation

The Company has stock-based compensation plans under which it grants stock options, restricted stock awards, performance share awards and restricted stock units. Accounting guidance requires all share-based payments to be recognized as an operating expense, based on their fair values, over the requisite service period. The Company s stock-based compensation expenses were allocated to the following expense categories (in thousands):

		Three months ended March 31,		Six months ended March 31,	
	2013	2012	2013	2012	
Product costs	\$ 7	\$ 11	\$ 10	\$ 26	
Research and development	64	161	87	382	
Selling, general and administrative	775	468	1,141	1,125	

Total \$ 846 \$ 640 \$ 1,238 \$ 1,533

As of March 31, 2013, approximately \$4.6 million of total unrecognized compensation costs related to non-vested awards is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of approximately 2.7 years. The unrecognized compensation costs above include \$1.6 million based on payout levels associated with performance share awards that are currently anticipated to be fully expensed because the performance conditions are expected to be met at or above target levels.

15

#### Stock Option Awards

The Company uses the Black-Scholes option pricing model to determine the weighted average grant date fair value of stock options granted. The weighted average per share fair values of stock options granted during the three months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012 were \$9.99 and \$5.95, respectively. The weighted average per share fair values of stock options granted during the six months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012 were \$8.69 and \$5.24, respectively. The assumptions used as inputs in the model were as follows:

		Three months ended March 31,		Six months ended March 31,	
	2013	2012	2013	2012	
Risk-free interest rates	0.7%	0.7%	0.6%	0.8%	
Expected life (years)	4.8	4.8	4.8	4.8	
Expected volatility	49.1%	49.6%	49.2%	49.6%	
Dividend yield	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	

The risk-free interest rate assumption was based on the U.S. Treasury s rates for U.S. Treasury zero-coupon bonds with maturities similar to those of the expected term of the award. The expected life of options granted is determined based on the Company s experience. Expected volatility is based on the Company s stock price movement over a period approximating the expected term. Based on management s judgment, dividend rates are expected to be zero for the expected life of the options. The Company also estimates forfeitures of options granted, which are based on historical experience.

Non-qualified stock options are granted at fair market value on the grant date. Non-qualified stock options expire in seven to ten years or upon termination of employment or service as a Board member. Non-qualified stock options granted prior to May 2008 generally become exercisable with respect to 20% of the shares on each of the first five anniversaries following the grant date, and non-qualified stock options granted subsequent to April 2008 generally become exercisable with respect to 25% of the shares on each of the first four anniversaries following the grant date.

The total pre-tax intrinsic value of options exercised during the three and six months ended March 31, 2013 was \$49,000 and \$69,000, respectively. The total pre-tax intrinsic value of options exercised during each of the three and six months ended March 31, 2012 was \$49,000. The intrinsic value represents the difference between the exercise price and the fair market value of the Company s common stock on the last day of the respective fiscal period end.

#### Restricted Stock Awards

The Company has entered into restricted stock agreements with certain key employees, covering the issuance of common stock (Restricted Stock). Under accounting guidance these shares are considered to be non-vested shares. The Restricted Stock is released to the key employees if they are employed by the Company at the end of the vesting period. Compensation has been recognized for the estimated fair value of the common shares and is being charged to income over the vesting term. The stock-based compensation table above includes Restricted Stock expenses recognized related to these awards, which totaled less than \$0.1 million during the three and six months ended March 31, 2013 and less than \$0.1 million and \$0.2 million during the three and six months ended March 31, 2012, respectively.

#### Performance Share Awards

The Company has entered into performance share agreements with certain key employees, covering the issuance of common stock ( Performance Shares ). The Performance Shares vest upon the achievement of all or a portion of certain performance objectives, which must be achieved during the performance period. Performance objectives selected by the Organization and Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors (the Committee ) were cumulative earnings per share and cumulative revenue for the three-year performance periods for fiscal 2011 beginning on October 1, 2010 and ending on September 30, 2013 (68,533 shares at target), for fiscal 2012 beginning on October 1, 2011 and ending on September 30, 2014 (62,497 shares at target), and for fiscal 2013 beginning on October 1, 2012 and ending on September 30, 2015 (42,753 shares at target). The number of shares that may actually vest will vary based on performance from 20% (minimum) to 200% (maximum). Shares will be issued to participants as soon as practicable following the end of the performance periods subject to Committee approval and verification of results. The compensation cost related to the number of shares to be granted under each performance period is fixed on the grant date, which is the date the performance period begins. Compensation is recognized in each period based on management s best estimate of the achievement level of the grants—specified performance objectives. For the three and six months ended March 31, 2013, the Company recognized expenses of \$0.4 million and \$0.6 million, respectively, related to probable achievement of performance objectives for Performance Shares. The Company recognized expenses of \$0.1 million and \$0.3 million related to probable achievement of performance objectives for Performance

Shares for the three and six months ended March 31, 2012, respectively. The stock-based compensation table above includes the Performance Shares expenses.

16

1999 Employee Stock Purchase Plan

Under the 1999 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (Stock Purchase Plan), the Company is authorized to issue up to 400,000 shares of common stock. All full-time and part-time employees can choose to have up to 10% of their annual compensation withheld, with a limit of \$25,000, to purchase the Company s common stock at purchase prices defined within the provisions of the Stock Purchase Plan. As of March 31, 2013 and 2012, there were less than \$0.1 million of employee contributions in each period included in accrued liabilities in the condensed consolidated balance sheets. Stock compensation expense recognized related to the Stock Purchase Plan for the three and six months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012 totaled less than \$0.1 million in each period. The stock-based compensation table above includes the Stock Purchase Plan expenses.

#### Restricted Stock Units

On December 12, 2012, the Company awarded 11,776 restricted stock units (RSU) under the 2009 Equity Incentive Plan to directors. The RSU awards vest annually at a rate of 33%. RSU awards are not considered issued or outstanding common stock of the Company until they vest. The estimated fair value of the RSU awards was calculated based on the closing market price of SurModics common stock on the date of grant. Compensation has been recognized for the estimated fair value of the common shares and is being charged to income over the vesting term. Directors can also elect to receive their annual fees for services to the Board in RSUs. Certain directors elected this option beginning on January 1, 2013 which resulted in 1,691 units issued with a value of \$46,000. These RSUs are fully vested. The stock-based compensation table above includes RSU expenses recognized related to these awards, which totaled less than \$0.1 million in each period during the three and six months ended March 31, 2013.

#### 11. Income (Loss) Per Share Data

Basic income per common share is calculated based on the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted income per common share is computed by dividing income by the weighted average number of common and common equivalent shares outstanding during the period. The Company s only potentially dilutive common shares are those that result from dilutive common stock options, non-vested stock relating to restricted stock awards, restricted stock units and performance shares.

The following table sets forth the components of the basic and diluted income per share computations (in thousands):

	Three months ended March 31,		Six months ended March 31,	
	2013	2012	2013	2012
Net income from continuing operations available to common shareholders	\$ 3,420	\$ 1,946	\$ 7,668	\$ 4,101
Basic weighted average shares outstanding	14,622	17,519	14,639	17,498
Dilutive effect of outstanding stock options, non-vested restricted stock,				
restricted stock units and performance shares	292	113	232	77
Diluted weighted average shares outstanding	14,914	17,632	14,871	17,575

The calculation of weighted average diluted shares outstanding excludes outstanding stock options associated with the right to purchase 0.3 million and 0.7 million shares of common stock for the three months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively, and 0.5 million and 0.7 million for the six months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively, as their inclusion would have had an antidilutive effect on diluted income per share.

#### 12. Income Taxes

The Company recorded income tax provisions associated with income from continuing operations of \$0.9 million and \$1.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively, representing effective tax rates of 21.2% and 39.0%, respectively. The Company recorded income tax provisions associated with income from continuing operations of \$2.8 million and \$2.5 million for the six months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively, representing effective tax rates of 26.7% and 37.5%, respectively. The difference between the U.S. federal statutory tax rate of 35.0% and the Company s effective tax rate for the three and six months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012 reflects the impact of state income taxes, permanent tax items and discrete tax benefits of \$0.4 million and \$0.6 million for the three and six months ended March 31, 2013, respectively. Discrete tax items primarily relate to capital loss carrybacks and the January 2013 signing of the American Taxpayer Relief Act of

2012 which retroactively reinstated the U.S. R&D tax credit to the beginning of calendar 2012. The six months ended March 31, 2013 also reflects the impact of gains on the sale of Vessix, OctoPlus and certain debt securities in our available-for-sale investment portfolio for which there is tax expense recognized which has been offset by the reversal of valuation allowances.

17

The Company recorded an income tax expense from discontinued operations of \$0.3 million for the three and six months ended March 31, 2013. The Company recorded an income tax expense from discontinued operations of \$0.1 million and \$1.0 million for the three and six months ended March 31, 2012, respectively. The Company recorded an income tax benefit of \$0.1 million and \$0.7 million from the sale of discontinued operations for the three and six months ended March 31, 2012, respectively. The effective tax rate applied to discontinued operations was 32.8% for the three and six months ended March 31, 2013. The effective tax rate applied to discontinued operations was 14.4% and 51.4% for the three and six months ended March 31, 2012, respectively.

The total amount of unrecognized tax benefits including interest and penalties that, if recognized, would affect the effective tax rate as of March 31, 2013 and September 30, 2012, respectively, are \$1.4 million for each period. Currently, the Company does not expect the liability for unrecognized tax benefits to change significantly in the next 12 months with the above balances classified on the condensed consolidated balance sheets in other long-term liabilities. Interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits are recorded in income tax expense.

The Company files income tax returns, including returns for its subsidiaries, in the U.S. federal jurisdiction and in various state jurisdictions. Uncertain tax positions are related to tax years that remain subject to examination. The Internal Revenue Service (IRS) commenced an examination of the Company s U.S. income tax return for fiscal 2010 in the first quarter of fiscal 2012. The IRS completed its examination in the third quarter of fiscal 2012 and a payment was made in the fourth quarter of fiscal 2012 associated with a timing adjustment. U.S. income tax returns for years prior to fiscal 2009 are no longer subject to examination by federal tax authorities. Tax returns for state and local jurisdictions for fiscal years 2004 through 2011 remain subject to examination by state and local tax authorities.

#### 13. Amounts Reclassified Out of Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income

Accounting guidance was updated in February 2013 adding new disclosure for items reclassified out of accumulated other comprehensive income ( AOCI ). The new disclosure requirements are effective for fiscal years and interim periods within those fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2012. Early adoption of the guidance is permitted and the Company elected to early adopt this guidance.

Amounts reclassified out of AOCI totaled \$0.3 million on a pre-tax basis for each of the three and six months ended March 31, 2013. The amounts reclassified out of AOCI are associated with unrealized gains on available-for-sale securities that were realized on the sale of the securities and are presented in other income, net in the condensed consolidated statements of income.

#### 14. Operating Segments

Operating segments are defined as components of an enterprise about which separate financial information is available that is evaluated regularly by the chief operating decision maker, who is the Company s Chief Executive Officer, in deciding how to allocate resources and in assessing performance. The Company is organized into two segments as follows: (1) the Medical Device unit, which is comprised of surface modification coating technologies to improve access, deliverability, and predictable deployment of medical devices, as well as drug delivery coating technologies to provide site-specific drug delivery from the surface of a medical device, with end markets that include coronary, peripheral, and neuro-vascular, and urology, among others, and (2) the In Vitro Diagnostics unit, which consists of component products and technologies for diagnostic test kits and biomedical research applications, with products that include protein stabilization reagents, substrates, antigens and surface coatings.

18

The tables below present segment revenue, operating income from continuing operations and depreciation and amortization, as follows (in thousands):

	Three months ended March 31,		Six months ended March 31,	
	2013	2012	2013	2012
Revenue:				
Medical Device	\$ 9,735	\$ 8,753	\$ 20,266	\$ 17,620
In Vitro Diagnostics	3,960	3,457	7,280	6,506
Total revenue	\$ 13,695	\$ 12,210	\$ 27,546	\$ 24,126
	+,-,-	+,	7 = 7,0 10	+
Operating income (loss):				
Medical Device	\$ 4,785	\$ 4,121	\$ 10,625	\$ 8,053
In Vitro Diagnostics	1,267	1,271	2,018	2,177
	-,	-,_,	_,	_,_,
Total segment operating income	6,052	5,392	12,643	10,230
Corporate	(1,923)	(1,703)	(3,637)	(3,319)
	( ) /	( ): /	(-,,	(= ,= = ,
Total operating income from continuing operations	\$ 4,129	\$ 3,689	\$ 9,006	\$ 6,911
Total operating meome from continuing operations	Ψ 4,12)	Ψ 5,007	Ψ 2,000	ψ 0,711
Depreciation and amortization:				
Medical Device	\$ 311	\$ 354	\$ 628	\$ 718
	э 311 218	э 33 <del>4</del> 194	433	389
In Vitro Diagnostics	195	183	385	373
Corporate	193	165	363	3/3
	Φ 724	Ф 721	¢ 1.446	ф 1 400
Total depreciation and amortization	\$ 724	\$ 731	\$ 1,446	\$ 1,480

The Corporate category includes expenses for administrative corporate functions, such as executive, corporate accounting, legal, human resources and Board related, that have not been fully allocated to the Medical Device and In Vitro Diagnostics segments. Corporate also includes expenses, such as litigation, which are not specific to a segment.

Asset information by segment is not presented because the Company does not provide its chief operating decision maker assets by segment, as the data is not readily available.

## 15. Commitments and Contingencies

Litigation. From time to time, the Company has been, and may become, involved in various legal actions involving its operations, products and technologies, including intellectual property and employment disputes. The outcomes of these legal actions are not within the Company s complete control and may not be known for prolonged periods of time. In some actions, the claimants seek damages, as well as other relief, including injunctions barring the sale of products that are the subject of the lawsuit, which, if granted, could require significant expenditures or result in lost revenue. The Company records a liability in the consolidated financial statements for these actions when a loss is known or considered probable and the amount can be reasonably estimated. If the reasonable estimate of a known or probable loss is a range, and no amount within the range is a better estimate, the minimum amount of the range is accrued. If a loss is possible but not known or probable, and can be reasonably estimated, the estimated loss or range of loss is disclosed. In most cases, significant judgment is required to estimate the amount and timing of a loss to be recorded.

Southern Research Institute (SRI) Litigation. On July 31, 2009, the Company s SurModics Pharmaceuticals subsidiary was named as a defendant in litigation pending in the circuit court of Jefferson County, Alabama, between SRI and two of SRI s former employees (the Plaintiffs). In the litigation, the Plaintiffs allege that they contributed to or invented certain intellectual property while they were employed at SRI, and pursuant to SRI s policies then in effect, they are entitled to, among other things, a portion of the purchase price consideration paid by the Company to SRI as part of the Company s acquisition of SurModics Pharmaceuticals pursuant to a stock purchase agreement made effective on July 31, 2007 (the Stock Purchase Agreement). The Plaintiffs have also alleged that they are entitled to a portion of the intellectual property income derived from license agreements with certain customers of SurModics Pharmaceuticals that make use of patents to which the Plaintiffs

invented or contributed. A trial has not yet been scheduled. Based on the facts known to date, the Company has recorded a \$100,000 expense in discontinued operations in the second quarter of fiscal 2013. The Company has not recorded additional accruals as the probability of the outcome is currently not determinable and any potential loss is not estimable. The Company believes that it has meritorious defenses to the Plaintiff s claims and will vigorously defend and prosecute this matter. Following the Pharma Sale, the Company remains responsible for this litigation and has agreed to indemnify Evonik against certain losses, including those that may be incurred in connection with this litigation.

Pursuant to the Stock Purchase Agreement, the Company has certain rights of indemnification against losses (including without limitation, damages, expenses and costs) incurred as a result of the litigation. The Company has recorded unreimbursed legal expenses totaling \$1.0 million as of March 31, 2013, related to this litigation, within selling, general and administrative expenses from continuing operations in the condensed consolidated statements of income. In June of 2011, the Company sued SRI in United States District Court for the District of Minnesota seeking a judicial declaration regarding the scope of the Company s indemnification rights under the Stock Purchase Agreement. On April 17, 2013, the District Court entered a judgment in the Company s favor requiring SRI to indemnify the Company for prior and future legal expenditures related to this matter. The District Court s decision is subject to appeal by SRI, and any cash received associated with the judgment will result in income from the recovery of expenses the Company has previously recognized.

InnoRx, Inc. In January 2005, the Company entered into a merger agreement whereby SurModics acquired all of the assets of InnoRx, Inc. (InnoRx), an early stage company developing drug delivery devices and therapies for the ophthalmology market. SurModics will be required to issue up to approximately 480,059 additional shares of its common stock to the stockholders of InnoRx upon the successful completion of the remaining development and commercial milestones involving InnoRx technology acquired in the transaction. The Company has not recorded any accrual for this contingency as of March 31, 2013 as the milestones have not been achieved and the probability of achievement is low.

PR Pharmaceuticals, Inc. In November 2008, the Company s SurModics Pharmaceuticals subsidiary acquired certain contracts and assets of PR Pharma to enhance its portfolio of drug delivery technologies for the pharmaceutical and biotechnology industries. The Company agreed to indemnify Evonik, for a period of five years, for up to \$2.5 million of contingent consideration obligations to the sellers of PR Pharma related to a future patent issuance milestone when it sold substantially all of the SurModics Pharmaceuticals assets to Evonik on November 17, 2011. The Company has not recorded any accrual for this contingency as of March 31, 2013 as the milestone has not been achieved and the probability of achievement is low.

Alabama Jobs Commitment. In April 2008, the Company purchased a 286,000 square foot office and warehouse facility to support cGMP needs of customers and the anticipated growth of SurModics Pharmaceuticals. At the same time, SurModics Pharmaceuticals entered into an agreement with various governmental authorities to obtain financial incentives associated with creation of jobs in Alabama. Some of the governmental agencies have recapture rights in connection with the financial incentives if a specific number of full-time employees were not hired by June 2012, with an extension to June 2013 if circumstances or events occurred that were beyond the control of SurModics Pharmaceuticals or could not have been reasonably anticipated by SurModics Pharmaceuticals. This liability was retained by the Company and did not transfer to Evonik as part of the Pharma Sale in November 2011. As of December 31, 2012, SurModics Pharmaceuticals had received \$1.7 million in connection with the agreement.

On January 29, 2013, the Company entered into a settlement agreement with the City of Birmingham, Alabama to pay \$325,000 in settlement of \$1.5 million of the \$1.7 million retained liability. The Company paid the \$325,000 and recorded a gain in discontinued operations of \$1.2 million before taxes in the second quarter of fiscal 2013 related to this settlement.

On April 17, 2013, the Company and the State of Alabama entered into a termination agreement which did not require the Company to repay the \$0.2 million retained liability. The Company expects to record a gain in discontinued operations of \$0.2 million before taxes in the third quarter of fiscal 2013 related to this termination. The termination agreement with the State of Alabama satisfies the remaining recapture rights that existed with the Alabama jobs commitment program.

#### 16. Immaterial Restatement

The accompanying unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements reflect a \$1.2 million adjustment to increase the carrying value of the Company's strategic investments, included in other assets, net and stockholders' equity in the prior period condensed consolidated balance sheet. This adjustment corrects and reduces an other-than-temporary impairment charge recognized in the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010, which was previously recorded during the fiscal fourth quarter ended September 30, 2010. The original other-than-temporary impairment charge did not sufficiently consider information available to the Company prior to the issuance of the Company's financial statements for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010. Specifically, the impact of consideration to be received from the proposed sale of a subsidiary of a strategic investment to an unrelated third party had not been considered in evaluating the value of the strategic investment. Management has evaluated the amount and nature of the adjustment and concluded that it is not material to either the previously reported annual or quarterly financial statement results of operations, total assets or stockholders' equity. Nonetheless, the Company has corrected the error associated with the historical balance sheet amounts included in this filing as follows (in thousands):

Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet

	As Reported September 30, 2012 Adjustment			As Restated September 30, 2012		
Other assets, net	\$ 2,831	\$	1,244	\$	4,075	
Total assets	103,075		1,244		104,319	
Retained earnings	74,625		1,244		75,869	
Total stockholders equity	93,744		1,244		94,988	
Total liabilities and stockholders equity	\$ 103,075	\$	1,244	\$	104,319	

There was no impact on the condensed consolidated statements of income for any of the prior periods presented in this filing. The Company also expects to correct previously presented historical financial statements in future filings, including the annual financial statements to be included in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2013.

The condensed consolidated balance sheet above details the effect of the other-than-temporary impairment charge adjustment on previously presented historical financial statement amounts (in thousands) appearing in the Company s 2012 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

21

#### Item 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

The following discussion and analysis provides information that we believe is useful in understanding our operating results, cash flows and financial condition. The discussion should be read in conjunction with both the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements and related notes included in this Form 10-Q, and Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2012. This discussion contains various Forward-Looking Statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. We refer readers to the statement entitled Forward-Looking Statements located near the end of Part I of this report.

#### Overview

SurModics is a leading provider of surface modification and *in vitro* diagnostic technologies to the healthcare industry. For the six months ended March 31, 2013, our business performance has been driven by growth in our Medical Device hydrophilic coatings royalty revenue. The Medical Device segment has overcome the termination, in fiscal 2011, of Cordis Corporation s exclusivity arrangement under one of its license agreements by entering into new license agreements and through continued expansion of activities with other Medical Device customers. We have continued to sign new license agreements in fiscal 2013 and broadened our hydrophilic coatings royalty stream which we believe will result in continued growth in the second half of fiscal 2013.

Our In Vitro Diagnostics segment has also generated revenue growth in fiscal 2013 from our existing products, new product launches and the addition of new diagnostic test kit manufacturer customers. We anticipate continued product sales growth for our In Vitro Diagnostics segment in the remainder of fiscal 2013.

On November 1, 2011, we entered into a Purchase Agreement to sell substantially all of the assets of SurModics Pharmaceuticals (the Pharmaceuticals segment) to Evonik Degussa Corporation (Evonik Under the terms of the Purchase Agreement, the entire portfolio of products and services of SurModics Pharmaceuticals, including its cGMP development and manufacturing facility located in Birmingham, Alabama, were sold. The Company retained all accounts receivable and the majority of liabilities associated with the SurModics Pharmaceuticals business incurred prior to closing. The sale (the Pharma Sale ) closed on November 17, 2011. The total consideration received from the Pharma Sale was \$30.0 million in cash.

We have reported the Pharmaceuticals segment as discontinued operations beginning in the first quarter of fiscal 2012, as disclosed in Note 3 to the condensed consolidated financial statements. Accordingly, all results of operations, cash flows, assets and liabilities of SurModics Pharmaceuticals for all periods presented are classified as discontinued operations. All information in this Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations includes only results from continuing operations (excluding the Pharmaceuticals segment) for all periods presented, unless otherwise noted.

Operating segments are defined as components of an enterprise about which separate financial information is available that is evaluated regularly by the chief operating decision maker, or decision making group, in deciding how to allocate resources and in assessing performance. The Company is organized into two segments as follows: (1) the Medical Device unit, which is comprised of surface modification coating technologies to improve access, deliverability, and predictable deployment of medical devices, as well as drug delivery coating technologies to provide site-specific drug delivery from the surface of a medical device, with end markets that include coronary, peripheral, and neuro-vascular, and urology, among others, and (2) the In Vitro Diagnostics unit, which consists of component products and technologies for diagnostic test kits and biomedical research applications, with products that include protein stabilization reagents, substrates, antigens and surface coatings.

We derive our revenue from three primary sources: (1) royalties and license fees from licensing our proprietary drug delivery and surface modification technologies and *in vitro* diagnostic formats to customers; the vast majority (typically in excess of 90%) of revenue in the royalties and license fees category is in the form of royalties; (2) the sale of reagent chemicals to licensees and the sale of stabilization products, antigens, substrates and surface coatings to the diagnostic and biomedical research markets; and (3) research and development fees generated on customer projects. Revenue fluctuates from quarter to quarter depending on, among other factors: our customers—success in selling products incorporating our technologies; the seasonality of certain disease states and patient biases regarding the timing of medical procedures; the timing of introductions of licensed products by customers; the timing of introductions of products that compete with our customers—products; the number and activity level associated with customer development projects; the number and terms of new license agreements that are finalized; the value of reagent chemicals and other products sold to customers; and the timing of future acquisitions we complete, if any.

For financial accounting and reporting purposes, we report our results for the two reportable segments noted above. We made this determination based on how we manage our operations and the information provided to our chief operating decision maker, who is our Chief Executive Officer.

#### Overview of Research and Development Activities

We manage our customer-sponsored research and development ( R&D ) programs based largely on the requirements of our customers. In this regard, our customers typically establish the various measures and metrics that are used to monitor a program s progress, including key deliverables, milestones, timelines, and an overall program budget. The customer is ultimately responsible for deciding whether to continue or terminate a program, and does so based on research results (relative to the above measures and metrics) and other factors, including their own strategic and/or business priorities. Following the Pharma Sale in the first quarter of fiscal 2012, customer R&D programs are mainly in our Medical Device segment.

Our R&D activities are engaged in the exploration, discovery and application of technologies that solve meaningful problems in the diagnosis and treatment of disease. Our key R&D activities include efforts that support and expand our core offerings. These efforts include completing activities that support the development of our coating technologies that enhance drug-coated balloons. In the second quarter of fiscal 2013 we completed development activities and launched our next generation hydrophilic coating platform which is now commercially available under the tradename Serene (formerly referred to as Gen 5). Additional planned activities include initiation of surface modification experiments that improve medical device performance and developing chemistries to support molecular diagnostic applications.

For our internal R&D programs in our segments, we utilize a R&D review committee to prioritize these programs based on a number of factors, including a program s strategic fit, commercial impact, potential competitive advantage, technical feasibility, and the amount of investment required. The measures and metrics used to monitor a program s progress vary based on the program, and typically include many of the same factors discussed above with respect to our customer R&D programs. We typically make decisions to continue or terminate a program based on research results (relative to the above measures and metrics) and other factors, including our own strategic and/or business priorities, and the amount of additional investment required.

With respect to cost components, R&D expenses consist of labor, materials and overhead costs (utilities, depreciation, indirect labor, etc.) for both customer R&D and internal R&D programs. We manage our R&D organization in a flexible manner, balancing workloads/resources between customer R&D and internal R&D programs primarily based on the level of customer program activity. Therefore, costs incurred for customer R&D and internal R&D can shift as customer activity increases or decreases.

#### **Critical Accounting Policies**

Critical accounting policies are those policies that require the application of management s most challenging subjective or complex judgment, often as a result of the need to make estimates about the effect of matters that are inherently uncertain and may change in subsequent periods. Critical accounting policies involve judgments and uncertainties that are sufficiently likely to result in materially different results under different assumptions and conditions. For a detailed description of our critical accounting policies, see the notes to the consolidated financial statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2012.

## Results of Operations Three and Six Months Ended March 31

**Revenue.** Revenue for the three and six months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012 was as follows:

	Thre	Three Months Ended March 31,				ed
(Dollars in thousands)	2013	2012	Change	2013	2012	Change
Revenue:						
Medical Device	\$ 9,735	\$ 8,753	11%	\$ 20,266	\$ 17,620	15%
In Vitro Diagnostics	3,960	3,457	15%	7,280	6,506	12%
Total revenue	\$ 13,695	\$ 12,210	12%	\$ 27,546	\$ 24,126	14%

*Medical Device*. Medical Device revenue was \$9.7 million in the quarter ended March 31, 2013, an increase of 11% compared with \$8.8 million for the same prior-year quarter. Medical Device revenue was \$20.3 million in the first six months of fiscal 2013, an increase of 15% compared with \$17.6 million for the same prior-year period. The increase in the total revenue for both the three and six months ended March 31, 2013 was attributable to higher royalty revenue (\$0.7 million and \$2.0 million, respectively), product sales (\$0.2 million and \$0.7 million, respectively) and R&D revenue (\$0.1 million and \$0.4 million, respectively), partially offset by lower license fees (\$0.5 million in the six months). The

increase in royalty revenue and product sales revenue resulted from continued growth in our hydrophilic coatings offerings as well as \$0.6 million from a royalty revenue catch-up payment which only impacted the six months ended March 31, 2013.

In Vitro Diagnostics. In Vitro Diagnostics revenue was \$4.0 million in the quarter ended March 31, 2013, an increase of 15% compared with \$3.5 million for the same prior-year quarter. In Vitro Diagnostics revenue was \$7.3 million in the first six months of fiscal 2013, an increase of 12% compared with \$6.5 million for the prior-year period. The \$0.5 million increase for the three-month period was attributable to strong demand for our stabilization and BioFX branded products as well as microarray slides, a component of our molecular diagnostics business. The increase for the six-month period was attributable to \$0.8 million of higher sales of antigens, stabilization and BioFX branded products.

The following is a summary of major costs and expenses as a percent of total revenue:

	Three mont	ths ended	Six months ended March 31,	
	March	ı 31,		
	2013	2012	2013	2012
Product costs	14.2%	13.2%	14.2%	13.3%
Research and development	27.6	28.8	25.9	29.6
Selling, general and administrative	28.1	27.8	27.2	28.4

**Product costs.** Product costs were 14.2% of total revenue in both the three and six months ended March 31, 2013, compared with 13.2% and 13.3% in the respective prior-year periods. Product gross margins were 66.2% and 64.9% in the three and six months ended March 31, 2013, respectively, compared with 68.1% and 67.0% in the prior-year periods. The decrease in product gross margins in the current year six-month period reflected the mix of products sold as there were higher volumes of lower margin antigen product sales pursuant to a distributor arrangement compared with prior-year results.

Research and development expenses. R&D expenses were 27.6% and 25.9% of total revenue in the three and six months ended March 31, 2013, respectively, compared with 28.8% and 29.6% in the respective prior-year periods. R&D expenses were \$3.8 million for the three months ended March 31, 2013, an increase of 7%, compared with \$3.5 million for the respective prior-year period. The increase was attributable to higher development expenses of \$0.2 million and legal expenses of \$0.1 million associated with our patent portfolio. R&D expenses were \$7.1 million for the first six months of fiscal 2013, a decrease of less than 1% compared with \$7.2 million for the first six months of fiscal 2012. The decrease was primarily a result of \$0.1 million of lower temporary labor costs and license fee expenses in the first six months of fiscal 2013 partially offset by \$0.2 million of higher legal and development expenses. We expect R&D expense to run between 25% and 30% of total revenue on a quarterly basis; however, these expenses for the remainder of fiscal 2013 could run above 30% as we continue to invest in our drug-coated balloon platform. We expect R&D expenses to accelerate in the second half of fiscal 2013 and increase by at least 8% for the nine-month period ended June 30, 2013 and year ended September 30, 2013 as compared with prior-year periods.

Selling, general and administrative (SG&A) expenses. SG&A expenses were 28.1% and 27.2% of total revenue in the three and six months ended March 31, 2013, respectively, compared with 27.8% and 28.4% in the respective prior-year periods. The SG&A expenses increase of \$0.5 million in the three months ended March 31, 2013, or 13%, compared with the prior-year period was primarily attributable to \$0.6 million of higher compensation costs partially offset by \$0.1 million of lower administrative expenses. SG&A expenses increased \$0.6 million in the six months ended March 31, 2013, or 9%, compared with the prior-year period primarily from \$0.4 million of higher compensation costs associated with increased headcount and \$0.3 million of higher outside service expenses mainly from legal expenses partially offset by \$0.1 million of lower administrative expenses.

Other income (loss). Major classifications of other income (loss) are as follows:

		Three months ended March 31,		
(Dollars in thousands)	2013	2012	2013	2012
Investment income	\$ 56	\$ 143	\$ 127	\$ 281
Gain on sale of strategic investments	119		1,293	
Other-than-temporary impairment of strategic investments	(129)	(804)	(129)	(804)
Other	163	162	165	170
Total other income (loss)	\$ 209	\$ (499)	\$ 1.456	\$ (353)

Other income (loss) was \$0.2 million and \$1.5 million in the three and six months ended March 31, 2013, respectively, compared with \$(0.5) million and \$(0.4) million for the respective prior-year periods.

Investment income decreased in the current-year periods compared with the prior-year periods because our average investable balances decreased following the \$55 million share repurchase in September 2012 and from a decrease in yields on our investment balances.

24

We recorded a gain of \$0.1 million in the quarter ended March 31, 2013 associated with the sale of our investment position in OctoPlus N.V. (OctoPlus). The six months ended March 31, 2013 also included a gain of \$1.2 million from the sale of our ownership interest in Vessix Vascular, Inc. (Vessix).

In the quarter ended March 31, 2013, we recorded a \$0.1 million other-than-temporary impairment loss related to our investment in ViaCyte, Inc. In the quarter ended March 31, 2012 we recorded an \$0.8 million other-than-temporary impairment loss on our investment in OctoPlus, based on a significant decline in the stock price of OctoPlus and length of time during fiscal 2012 when the stock price had been trading below its previous cost basis.

In addition, in each of the three and six months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012 we recognized \$0.2 million in realized investment gains associated with our investment portfolio.

**Income tax provision.** The reconciliation of the statutory U.S. federal tax rate of 35.0% and the Company s effective tax rate from continuing operations for the three and six months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012 is as follows:

		Three months ended March 31,		s ended 31,
	2013	2012	2013	2012
Statutory U.S. federal income tax rate	35.0%	35.0%	35.0%	35.0%
State income taxes, net of federal benefit	1.3	1.8	1.3	1.8
(Gain) loss on strategic investments		1.9	(2.0)	1.9
Discrete item capital loss carryback	(6.0)		(2.5)	
Discrete item 2012 retroactive R&D federal tax credit	(3.5)		(1.4)	
Discrete items other	0.2	0.6	(1.6)	(0.2)
Other	(5.8)	(0.3)	(2.1)	(1.0)
Effective tax rate from continuing operations	21.2%	39.0%	26.7%	37.5%

The difference between the U.S. federal statutory tax rate of 35.0% and the Company's effective tax rate reflects the impact of state income taxes, permanent tax items, valuation allowance changes for capital losses and discrete tax items. The income tax provision associated with continuing operations was \$0.9 million and \$2.8 million, respectively, for the three and six months ended March 31, 2013 resulting in respective effective tax rates of 21.2% and 26.7%. The income tax provision associated with continuing operations was \$1.2 million and \$2.5 million for the three and six months ended March 31, 2012, respectively, resulting in respective effective tax rates of 39.0% and 37.5%.

The most significant variability in our effective tax rate is the result of changes in capital loss valuation allowances resulting from both other-than-temporary impairment losses and gains on the sales of certain strategic investments. We have historically recorded other-than-temporary impairment losses with no income tax effect as it has not been more likely than not that we would generate sufficient capital gains to realize these benefits. Consequently, the OctoPlus, Vessix and available-for-sale securities gains realized during fiscal 2013 resulted in a reduction in capital loss carryforward valuation allowances resulting in no book income tax effects associated with these capital gains. However, during the three and six months ended March 31, 2013 we did realize a 6.0% and 2.5%, respectively, reduction in our effective tax rate as we recognized capital loss carrybacks as a result of the tax capital losses generated by the sale of certain of our strategic investments. During the six months ended March 31, 2013, the effective tax rate was reduced by 2.0 percentage points for these capital gains, net of the other-than-temporary impairment loss on the ViaCyte strategic investment. For the three and six months ended March 31, 2012, the effective tax rate was increased by 1.9 percentage points, respectively, from our other-than-temporary impairment loss in OctoPlus, net of our capital gains from the sale of available-for-sale investments. We are eligible to receive additional proceeds of \$4.2 million from the Vessix sale depending on achievement of future milestones. If we conclude that it is more likely than not that we will receive these additional proceeds, we will reduce our capital loss carryforward valuation allowance by the lesser of either our capital loss carryforwards or the tax effect of the more than likely realizable sales proceeds.

We recorded \$0.1 million of calendar 2012 U.S. research and development tax credit benefits in the quarter ended March 31, 2013 resulting from the signing of the American Taxpayer Relief Act of 2012 in January 2013. This reduced our effective rate from continuing operations by 3.5 and 1.4 percentage points in the three and six months ended March 31, 2013, respectively.

25

**Discontinued operations.** The following is a summary of the operating results of SurModics Pharmaceuticals discontinued operations for the three and six months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012:

	Three mon Marcl			chs ended ch 31,
(Dollars in thousands)	2013	2012	2013	2012
Total revenue	\$	\$	\$	\$ 5,311
Income (loss) from discontinued operations	\$ 1,015	\$ (221)	\$ 1,015	\$ 2,309
Income tax provision	(333)	(123)	(333)	(1,048)
Income (loss) from discontinued operations, net of income taxes	\$ 682	\$ (344)	\$ 682	\$ 1,261
Income (loss) on sale of discontinued operations	\$	\$ 26	\$	\$ (1,634)
Income tax benefit		95		701
Income (loss) on sale of discontinued operations, net of income taxes	\$	\$ 121	\$	\$ (933)

**Income (loss) from discontinued operations.** The Company s discontinued operations gains and losses are recorded net of the income tax impact of these transactions. The Company recorded discontinued operations income of \$0.7 million for the three and six months ended March 31, 2013, compared with a loss of \$0.3 million and a gain \$1.3 million in the respective prior-year periods. The income in the fiscal 2013 periods reflects a \$1.2 million pre-tax gain from the settlement of recapturable job creation financial incentives provided by the City of Birmingham, Alabama. In this settlement, the Company paid \$325,000 of \$1.5 million of the recapturable financial incentives which were previously fully accrued by the Company as a discontinued operations liability. This settlement gain was partially offset by a \$0.1 million expense related to the SRI litigation matter based on facts known to date.

The Pharmaceuticals segment results in fiscal 2012 include the period from October 1, 2011 to November 17, 2011, the date of the Pharma Sale. Pre-tax expenses of \$0.2 million were recorded in the three months ended March 31, 2012, related to the settlement of liabilities incurred prior to the Pharma Sale, which were initially accrued for using management s best estimate of outstanding liabilities at the time of the Pharma Sale. Revenue from the Pharmaceuticals segment was \$5.3 million for the first six months of fiscal 2012 with pre-tax income from continuing operations of \$2.3 million.

**Income (loss) on sale of discontinued operations.** The Company recorded income of \$0.1 million and a loss of \$0.9 million in the three and six months ended March 31, 2012, respectively. There was no discontinued operations income or loss in the current-year periods. Income on sale of discontinued operations recorded in the second quarter of fiscal 2012 related to the Pharma Sale was \$0.1 million, which is comprised of the reversal of certain estimated closing costs of less than \$0.1 million and additional recognition of a tax benefit of \$0.1 million. Loss on sale of discontinued operations recorded in the first six months of fiscal 2012 related to the Pharma Sale was \$0.9 million (\$1.6 million on a pre-tax basis), which was principally related to transaction closing costs which totaled \$1.7 million.

#### **Segment Operating Results**

Operating income for each of our reportable segments, which excludes the results from our Pharmaceuticals segment, was as follows:

	Three Months Ended March 31,			Six Months Ended March 31,		
(Dollars in thousands)	2013	2012	Change	2013	2012	Change
Operating income (loss):						
Medical Device	\$ 4,785	\$ 4,121	16%	\$ 10,625	\$ 8,053	32%
In Vitro Diagnostics	1,267	1,271		2,018	2,177	(7)%
Total segment operating income	6,052	5,392		12,643	10,230	

Corporate	(1,923)	(1,703)	13%	(3,637)	(3,319)	10%
Total operating income from continuing operations	\$ 4,129	\$ 3,689	12%	\$ 9,006	\$ 6,911	30%

*Medical Device*. Operating income increased by 16% to \$4.8 million in the quarter ended March 31, 2013, compared with \$4.1 million in the same prior-year quarter. Operating income increased by 32% to \$10.6 million in the six months ended March 31, 2013, compared with \$8.1 million in the prior-year six-month period. The increased operating income in the three and six months ended March 31, 2013, respectively, compared with the prior-year periods resulted from \$0.7 million and \$1.6 million of higher

royalty and license fee revenue and \$0.1 million and \$0.4 million of higher R&D revenue, as well as the gross margin impact from \$0.2 million and \$0.7 million in higher reagent sales. The increase in royalty and license fee revenue for the six months ended March 31, 2013 included \$0.6 million associated with a royalty revenue catch-up payment. Direct operating expenses were similar in each period with development expenses increasing by \$0.1 million and \$0.2 million in the three and six months ended March 31, 2013 compared with the prior-year periods. Allocated corporate costs increased \$0.1 million in the three months ended March 31, 2013 and decreased \$0.2 million in the six months ended March 31, 2013 when compared with the comparable prior-year periods. The Medical Device portion of the corporate allocation decreased five basis points in fiscal 2013, however, the corporate expenses subject to allocation increased in the three months ended March 31, 2013 primarily from increased corporate headcount and associated increased compensation expenses.

In Vitro Diagnostics. Operating income of \$1.3 million in the quarter ended March 31, 2013 was flat compared with the same prior-year quarter. Operating income decreased by 7% to \$2.0 million in the six months ended March 31, 2013, compared with \$2.2 million in the first six months of fiscal 2012. Revenue increases of \$0.5 million and \$0.8 million in the three and six months ended March 31, 2013, respectively, compared with the prior-year periods generated gross margin increases of \$0.2 million in each period. Product gross margins were 63.9% and 66.2% for the three months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively, and were 61.8% and 66.0% for the six-month periods ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively. The decrease in product gross margins in both current year periods is the result of increased indirect costs. In addition, the decrease for the six-months ended March 31, 2013 reflected a change in product mix as there were higher volumes of lower margin antigen product sales pursuant to a distributor arrangement compared with prior-year six-month period results. Direct operating expenses increased \$0.1 million in each of the three and six months ended March 31, 2013 compared with prior-year periods as increased headcount to support growth resulted in higher compensation expenses. Allocated corporate costs increased \$0.2 million and \$0.3 million in the three- and six-month periods ended March 31, 2013, compared with the comparable prior-year periods. The In Vitro Diagnostics portion of the corporate allocation increased three basis points in fiscal 2013.

Corporate. The Corporate category includes expenses for administrative corporate functions, such as executive, corporate accounting, legal, human resources and Board related, that have not been fully allocated to the Medical Device and In Vitro Diagnostics segments. Corporate also includes expenses, such as litigation, which are not specific to a segment. Operating loss was \$1.9 million and \$1.7 million in the three months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively, and \$3.6 million and \$3.3 million in the six months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively. Compensation and benefit costs increased \$0.6 million and \$0.4 million in the three and six months ended March 31, 2013, compared with the comparable prior-year periods primarily from increased headcount and recruiting expenses associated with the hiring of our new Chief Financial Officer. Outside service costs increased \$0.1 million and \$0.3 million in the three and six months ended March 31, 2013 compared with the same prior-year periods primarily from higher professional services and consulting costs as well as increased legal costs associated with our patent portfolio. These expenses were partially offset by decreased administrative expenses of \$0.1 million in each of the three and six months ended March 31, 2013 as compared with the prior-year periods primarily from the reduction in the number of Board members in fiscal 2013.

#### **Liquidity and Capital Resources**

As of March 31, 2013, we had working capital of \$42.3 million, an increase of \$9.2 million from September 30, 2012. Our cash, cash equivalents and available-for-sale securities totaled \$63.2 million at March 31, 2013, an increase of \$5.1 million from \$58.1 million at September 30, 2012. The increase in cash resulted from cash generated by our first six months of operating results as well as \$2.3 million of proceeds received from the sale of two strategic investments.

Our investments consist principally of U.S. government and government agency obligations, mortgage-backed securities and investment grade, interest-bearing corporate and municipal debt securities with varying maturity dates, the majority of which are five years or less. The Company s investment policy requires that no more than 5% of investments be held in any one credit or issue, excluding U.S. government and government agency obligations. The primary investment objective of the portfolio is to provide for the safety of principal and appropriate liquidity while meeting or exceeding a benchmark (Merrill Lynch 1-3 Year Government-Corporate Index) total rate of return. Management plans to continue to direct its investment advisors to manage the Company s securities investments primarily for the safety of principal for the foreseeable future as it assesses other investment opportunities and uses of its cash and securities investments, including those described below.

We do not have any credit agreements and believe that our existing cash, cash equivalents and available-for-sale securities, which totaled \$63.2 million as of March 31, 2013, together with cash flow from operations, will provide liquidity sufficient to meet the below stated needs and fund our operations for the remainder of fiscal 2013. There can be no assurance, however, that SurModics business will continue to generate cash flows at current levels, and disruptions in financial markets may negatively impact our ability to access capital in a timely manner and on attractive terms. Our anticipated liquidity needs for the remainder of fiscal 2013 may include, but are not limited to, the following: general capital expenditures in the range of \$1.2 million to \$1.8 million, any amounts associated with the repurchase of common stock under the 2013 authorization discussed below of which \$7.6 million is remaining; and obligations remaining after the Pharma Sale, including indemnification obligations to Evonik related to contingent consideration payments.

*Operating Activities.* We had cash flows from operating activities from continuing operations of \$6.8 million in the first six months of fiscal 2013, compared with \$6.2 million in the first six months of fiscal 2012. The increase compared with prior-year results reflected increased net income as well as stronger cash generated by accounts receivable and lower cash disbursements related to accounts payable and accrued liabilities. Our increased net income also resulted in a use of cash for income taxes in fiscal 2013 compared with a source of cash in fiscal 2012.

Investing Activities. We invested \$1.2 million in property and equipment in the first six months of fiscal 2013, compared with \$0.3 million in the prior-year period. The property and equipment investment in the first six months of fiscal 2013 is higher than our investment in the first six months of fiscal 2012 as the Company increased spending principally on building improvements of \$0.4 million, laboratory and production related equipment of \$0.7 million and computer equipment and software of \$0.1 million. We anticipate spending in the remaining quarters of fiscal 2013 to increase. We received cash proceeds aggregating \$2.3 million from the sales of our Vessix and OctoPlus strategic investments in the six months ended March 31, 2013. In the first six months of fiscal 2012 we received cash from our discontinued operations, associated with the Pharma Sale, which totaled \$28.2 million.

Financing Activities. In January 2013, our Board of Directors authorized the repurchase of up to \$10.0 million of the Company s outstanding common stock through open-market purchases, private transactions, block trades, accelerated share repurchase transactions, tender offers, or by any combination of such methods. During the three and six months ended March 31, 2013 we repurchased 105,907 shares for an aggregate of \$2.7 million at an average price of \$25.32 per share. As of March 31, 2013, \$7.6 million remains available for future share repurchases. The repurchase authorization does not have a fixed expiration date.

Discontinued Operations. Our Pharmaceuticals discontinued operation used cash in operating activities of \$0.1 million and \$1.6 million in the six months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively. Cash used in discontinued operations in the current year related to payments to settle the City of Birmingham job incentive obligation and other accrued balance payments offset by collection of remaining accounts receivable balances. Cash used in operating activities of \$1.6 million in fiscal 2012 related to the operating costs of the business for two months prior to the Pharma Sale. Cash provided by investing activities of \$29.8 million in the first six months of fiscal 2012 related principally to proceeds received from the Pharma Sale. Cash generated from financing activities of \$0.1 million in the first six months of fiscal 2013 and cash used in financing activities of \$28.2 million in the first six months of fiscal 2012 related to transfers of cash from or to the continuing operations of the Company and consisted of cash used principally to settle the City of Birmingham job incentive obligation in fiscal 2013 and cash proceeds from the Pharma Sale in fiscal 2012.

Customer Concentrations. Our licensed technologies provide royalty revenue, which represents the largest revenue stream to the Company. We have licenses with a diverse base of customers and certain customers have multiple products using our technology. Medtronic, Inc. (Medtronic) was our largest customer comprising 19% of total revenue for fiscal 2012 and continues to be our most significant customer in fiscal 2013. Medtronic has several separately licensed products that generate royalty revenue for SurModics, none of which represented more than 6% of SurModics total revenue for fiscal 2012. No other individual customer using licensed technology constitutes more than 10% of SurModics total revenue in fiscal 2012.

#### **Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements**

As of March 31, 2013, the Company did not have any off-balance sheet arrangements with any unconsolidated entities.

## **Forward-Looking Statements**

This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, including Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in Item 2, contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. These statements include expectations concerning our growth strategy, including our ability to sign new license agreements and broaden our hydrophilic coatings royalty revenue, product development programs, various milestone achievements, research and development expenses, future cash flow and sources of funding, short-term liquidity requirements, future property and equipment investment levels, the impact of potential lawsuits or claims, and the impact of Medtronic, as well as other significant customers, including new diagnostic kit customers. Without limiting the believe, foregoing, words or phrases such as anticipate, could, estimate, expect, forecast. terminology, generally identify forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements may also represent challenging goals for us. These statements, which represent the Company s expectations or beliefs concerning various future events, are based on current expectations that involve a number of risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from those of such forward-looking statements. We caution that undue reliance should not be placed on such forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date made. Some of the factors which could cause results to differ from those expressed in any forward-looking statement are set forth under Risk Factors in Part I, Item 1A of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2012. We disclaim any intent or obligation to update publicly these forward-looking statements, whether because of new information, future events or otherwise.

Table of Contents 48

orojec

Although it is not possible to create a comprehensive list of all factors that may cause actual results to differ from the Company s forward-looking statements, such factors include, among others:

the Company s reliance on a small number of significant customers, which causes our financial results and stock price to be subject to factors affecting those significant customers and their products, the timing of market introduction of their or competing products, product safety or efficacy concerns and intellectual property litigation could adversely affect our growth strategy and the royalty revenue we derive;

general economic conditions which are beyond our control, including the impact of recession, business investment and changes in consumer confidence;

a decrease in the Company s available cash or the value of its investment holdings could impact short-term liquidity requirements and expected capital expenditures;

the difficulties and uncertainties associated with the lengthy and costly new product development and foreign and domestic regulatory approval processes, such as delays, difficulties or failures in achieving acceptable clinical results or obtaining foreign or U.S. Food and Drug Administration marketing clearances or approvals, which may result in lost market opportunities or postpone or preclude product commercialization by licensees;

the development of new products or technologies by competitors, technological obsolescence and other changes in competitive factors;

the Company s ability to successfully internally perform certain product development activities and governmental and regulatory compliance activities which the Company has not previously undertaken in any significant manner;

possible adverse market conditions, possible adverse impacts on our cash flows and competing cash needs could impact the ability to complete and timing of repurchases under any remaining repurchase authorization under our share repurchase program; and

other factors described in Risk Factors and other sections of SurModics Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2012, which you are encouraged to read carefully.

Many of these factors are outside the control and knowledge of the Company, and could result in increased volatility in period-to-period results. Investors are advised not to place undue reliance upon the Company s forward-looking statements and to consult any further disclosures by the Company on this subject in its filings with the SEC.

#### Use of Non-GAAP Financial Information.

In addition to disclosing financial results in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, or GAAP, this report could include certain non-GAAP financial results, such as effective tax rate and segment operating results adjusted for one-time events. We believe these non-GAAP measures provide meaningful insight into our operating performance, excluding certain event-specific charges, and provide an alternative perspective of our results of operations. We use non-GAAP measures, including certain of those set forth in this report, to assess our operating performance and to determine payout under our executive compensation programs. We believe that presentation of certain non-GAAP measures allows investors to review our results of operations from the same perspective as management and our Board of Directors and facilitates comparisons of our current results of operations. The method we use to produce non-GAAP results is not in accordance with GAAP and may differ from the methods used by other companies. Non-GAAP results should not be regarded as a substitute for corresponding GAAP measures but instead should be utilized as a supplemental measure of operating performance in evaluating our business. Non-GAAP measures

do have limitations in that they do not reflect certain items that may have a material impact upon our reported financial results. As such, these non-GAAP measures presented should be viewed in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements prepared in accordance with GAAP.

## Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

The Company s investment policy requires investments with high credit quality issuers and limits the amount of credit exposure to any one issuer. The Company s investments consist principally of U.S. government and government agency obligations, mortgage-backed securities and investment-grade, interest-bearing corporate and municipal debt securities with varying maturity dates, the majority of which are five years or less. Because of the credit criteria of the Company s investment policies, the primary market risk associated with these investments is interest rate risk. SurModics does not use derivative financial instruments to manage interest rate risk or to speculate on future changes in interest rates. A one percentage point increase in interest rates would result in an approximate \$0.7 million decrease in the fair value of the Company s available-for-sale securities as of March 31, 2013, but no material impact on the results of operations or cash flows.

Management believes that a reasonable change in raw material prices would not have a material impact on future earnings or cash flows because the Company s inventory exposure is not material.

Although we conduct business in foreign countries, our international operations consist primarily of sales of reagent and stabilization chemicals. Additionally, all sales transactions are denominated in U.S. dollars. Accordingly, we do not expect to be subject to material foreign currency risk with respect to future costs or cash flows from our foreign sales. To date, we have not entered into any foreign currency forward exchange contracts or other derivative financial instruments to hedge the effects of adverse fluctuations in foreign currency exchange.

#### **Item 4. Controls and Procedures**

#### **Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures**

SurModics, Inc. maintains disclosure controls and procedures that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by the Company in reports that it files under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the Exchange Act ) is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time period specified in the SEC rules and forms, and to ensure that information required to be disclosed by the Company in the reports the Company files or submits under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to the Company s management, including its principal executive and principal financial officers, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosures.

As of the end of the period covered by this report, the Company conducted an evaluation under the supervision and with the participation of the Company's management, including the Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, regarding the effectiveness of the design and operation of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures pursuant to Rule 13a-15(b) of the Exchange Act. Based upon that evaluation and because the material weakness previously disclosed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on December 14, 2012 had not been remediated as of March 31, 2013, the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that the Company's disclosure controls and procedures were not effective as of March 31, 2013.

The Company has reviewed its internal control procedures related to the evaluation of non-routine events or transactions and has developed additional control procedures to address the material weakness. However, these additional control procedures have not operated for an appropriate amount of time to determine their operational effectiveness and, as such, the Company has determined that the material weakness has not been remediated as of March 31, 2013. The Company expects it will require multiple quarters to assess and conclude on the operational effectiveness of the additional control procedures. The Company anticipates remediation of this material weakness will be completed, at the earliest, when the Company finalizes and files its fiscal 2013 Form 10-K.

## **Changes in Internal Controls**

Other than efforts to remediate the material weakness noted above, there were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the period covered by this report that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

As previously reported, including most recently under Item 4 Controls and Procedures in our quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended December 31, 2012, management concluded that our internal control over financial reporting was not effective because the previously disclosed material weakness arising from a deficiency in controls with respect to the evaluation of non-routine events or transactions had not yet been remediated. Management continued to work on remediating this material weakness through the quarter ended March 31, 2013, and will continue to enhance the processes and controls related to evaluating non-routine events or transactions.

We have implemented the following changes in processes and controls within our accounting function in fiscal 2012 with further enhancements to the controls in fiscal 2013:

The Company initiated quarterly meetings to discuss and identify unique events that occurred as an additional detection activity related to non-routine events or transactions;

The Company changed its internal control procedures related to the evaluation of non-routine events or transactions to require that the accounting evaluation and conclusion for such events be prepared and reviewed by individuals with an appropriate

level of accounting expertise;

The Company assesses non-routine events or transactions and if necessary engages an independent accounting advisor to assist with management sevaluation and accounting conclusion; and

The Company initiated assessment and will continue to assess the continuing effects of significant historical non-routine events or transactions on its financial statements.

30

#### PART II OTHER INFORMATION

## Item 1. Legal Proceedings

Other than as described in Note 15 to the unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements, there have been no material developments in the legal proceedings previously disclosed in the Company s Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2012.

#### Item 1A. Risk Factors

In our report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2012, filed with the SEC on December 14, 2012, we identify under Part 1, Item 1A. Risk Factors. important factors which could affect our financial performance and could cause our actual results for future periods to differ materially from our anticipated results or other expectations, including those expressed in any forward-looking statements made in this Form 10-Q.

There have been no material changes in our risk factors subsequent to the filing of our Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2012.

## Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

#### (c) Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

The following table presents information with respect to purchases of common stock of the Company made during the three months ended March 31, 2013, by the Company or on behalf of the Company or any affiliated purchaser of the Company, as defined in Rule 10b-18(a)(3) under the Exchange Act.

	Total No		.verage Price	Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced	Sh M Pi	ximate Dollar Value of ares That ay Yet Be urchased Inder the
	of Sha		Paid	Plans or		Plans or
Period	Purcha	sed(1) pe	er Share	Programs	Pr	ograms(2)
1/1/13 1	1/31/13	0	NA	0	\$	10,311,306
2/1/13 2	2/28/13	1,407 \$	25.19	81,407	\$	8,260,782
3/1/13 3	3/31/13	5,960 \$	25.79	24,500	\$	7,630,054
Total	10	7,367 \$	25.33	105,907	\$	7,630,054

- (1) The purchases in this column included shares repurchased as part of our publicly announced program and in addition included 1,460 shares repurchased by the Company to satisfy tax withholding obligations in connection with stock swap exercises related to the vesting of employee restricted stock awards.
- (2) On May 7, 2012, our Board of Directors authorized the repurchase of up to \$50.0 million of our outstanding common stock. On January 28, 2013, our Board of Directors authorized the repurchase of up to an additional \$10.0 million of our outstanding common stock. As of March 31, 2013, pursuant to the May 2012 authorization, we had used the entire amount authorized. Under the January 2013 authorization, the Company has \$7.6 million available for future share repurchases as of March 31, 2013. The repurchase authorization does not have a fixed expiration date.

## Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities

None.

## **Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures**

Not Applicable.

## **Item 5. Other Information**

The unaudited interim condensed consolidated balance sheets included in this Form 10-Q have been corrected to reflect a \$1.2 million adjustment to increase the carrying value of the Company s strategic investments, included in other assets, net, total assets, retained earnings and total stockholders equity. This adjustment corrects and reduces an other-than-temporary impairment charge recognized in the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010, which was previously recorded during the fiscal fourth quarter ended September 30, 2010. The original other-than-temporary impairment charge did not sufficiently consider information available to the Company prior to the

31

issuance of the Company s financial statements for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010. Specifically, the impact of consideration to be received from the proposed sale of a subsidiary of a strategic investment to an unrelated third party had not been considered in evaluating the value of the strategic investment. Management has evaluated the amount and nature of the adjustment and concluded that it is not material to either the previously reported annual or quarterly financial statement results of operations, total assets or stockholders equity. Likewise, the Company expects to correct previously presented historical financial statements in future filings, including the annual financial statements to be included in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2013.

For the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010, the correction increased income from continuing operations and decreased net loss by \$1.2 million. There was no tax impact from this correction as the original other-than-temporary impairment charge included recognition of a tax valuation allowance which was reversed with this adjustment. There will be no impact on income from continuing operations in any of the other periods to be presented in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2013. The September 30, 2012 balance sheet to be presented therein has been corrected in this filing.

## Item 6. Exhibits

Exhibit	Description
3.1	Restated Articles of Incorporation, as amended incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of the Company s Quarterly Report on Form 10-QSB for the quarter ended December 31, 1999, SEC File No. 0-23837.
3.2	Restated Bylaws of SurModics, Inc., as amended November 30, 2009 incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 of the Company Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended December 31, 2009, SEC File No. 0-23837.
31.1*	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
31.2*	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.1*	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.2*	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
101*	Financial statements from the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for SurModics, Inc. for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2013, filed on May 10, 2013, formatted in Extensible Business Reporting Language (XBRL): (i) Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets, (ii) Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income, (iii) Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income, (iv) Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows, and (v) Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

<sup>\*</sup> Filed herewith

## **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

May 10, 2013 SurModics, Inc.

By: /s/ Andrew D.C. LaFrence
Andrew D.C. LaFrence
Vice President of Finance and
Chief Financial Officer
(duly authorized signatory and principal financial officer)

34

#### UNITED STATES

## SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

## WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

## **EXHIBIT INDEX TO FORM 10-Q**

## For the Quarter Ended March 31, 2013

## SURMODICS, INC.

Exhibit 3.1	<b>Description</b> Restated Articles of Incorporation, as amended incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of the Company s Quarterly Report on Form 10-QSB for the quarter ended December 31, 1999, SEC File No. 0-23837.
3.2	Restated Bylaws of SurModics, Inc., as amended November 30, 2009 incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 of the Company s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended December 31, 2009, SEC File No. 0-23837.
31.1*	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
31.2*	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.1*	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.2*	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
101.INS*	XBRL Instance Document**
101.SCH*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document**
101.CAL*	XBRL Taxonomy Calculation Linkbase Document**
101.LAB*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document**
101.PRE*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document**

<sup>\*</sup> Filed herewith

35

<sup>\*\*</sup> XBRL (Extensible Business Reporting Language) information is furnished and not filed or a part of a registration statement or prospectus for purposes of Sections 11 or 12 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, is deemed not filed for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and otherwise is not subject to liability under these sections.